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PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Ladies and

gentlemen, I am going to open this

hearing and we're going to start. I would

ask for everyone to rise for a moment of
silence in recognition in memory of Omer
Neutra, who is a resident of this county
who we just found out that he was
murdered, sadly, on October 7th, 2023.
(Whereupon, a moment of

silence is observed.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Thank you, everyone.

Okay, so I'm going to open this
hearing and let's talk about what we're
going to have here today. The County
Legislature is the lead agency under the
New York State Environmental Quality
Review Act and regulations for the
proposed lease with LVS, NY Holdco 2 for
the Nassau Veterans Memorial Coliseum in

Uniondale, New York, and potentially the

(Whereupon, technical

difficulties.)
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PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: This
hearing is for the Legislature to receive
public comments on the Draft
Environmental Impact Statement for the
proposed lease. Understand, we're not
discussing the lease itself at this
point. We're discussing the Environmental
Statement.

The environmental statement was
accepted by the Legislature as complete
and adequate for public review at the
Legislature's November 20th, 2024
meeting. It has since been made available
to the public through the Legislature's
web page and also in physical form at the
Office of the Clerk of the County
Legislature, the Office of the Hempstead
Town Clerk and the Garden City,
Hempstead, Uniondale and East Meadow
public libraries.

We're going to have a separate
meeting on the lease itself. So
understand something, everybody, whoever

has a comment on the environmental impact

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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study that was submitted, we'd like to
hear what you have to say. It's very
important. We want to hear what you have
to say. Understand, this meeting is not
to hear comments on whether or not you
like casinos or any other subject.
Strictly, please confine your comments to
the Environmental Impact Statement that
has been filed and that was available,
that was available for the public to see.
We will have, once again, a separate
hearing on the lease itself, and that is
more germane to whether or not a casino
or anything else ought to be built on the
site.

Understand, too, that if you do not
confine yourself to that subject, then
you're going to be causing other people
who do have things to say on the subject
to be waiting for nothing. We've got a
lot of people here, and we do want to get
all those who have the comment on the
Environmental Impact Statement read in.

You can also submit written comments

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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on the Environmental Impact Statement
until 5 p.m. on Monday, January 6th. And
you can send them by e-mail to
Sandscomment@nassaucountyny.gov, or you
can mail it to Sands Comments at the
Nassau County Legislature, Theodore
Roosevelt Executive and Legislative
Building, 1550 Franklin Avenue, Mineola,
New York, 11501.

Now, time limitations will be very

strictly enforced. It's three minutes per

speaker. Please don't ask for additional

time. You're not going to get it. We

have too many people here, and we're just

not going to allow longer than three
minutes. If you have more to say that
you can't fit in about the environmental

impact statement that cannot be fit into

the three minutes, you can just submit it

in writing and those will be considered
just as well.

I am going to start calling people
to speak and also I'm going to have the

next person so that we move this along

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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efficiently. We'll have the next person
teed up and coming near the podium to be

ready when person before you is finished.

So we'll start off with Steven
Losquadro to be followed by Matthew

Aracich.

MR. LOSQUADRO: Thank you, sir.

Good evening. Members of the
Legislature. Steven Losquadro, special
counsel to the Town of Hempstead.

The Town has received thousands of
documents with regard to the Draft
Environmental Impact Statement that has
been submitted. Regarding this matter,
the Town has engaged already and is
continuing to engage in a very
comprehensive review of all of those
documents, of all of that information.
All of those items, the studies, the
reports, the conclusions, supporting
exhibits, all are in the process now and
will be very thoroughly and
comprehensively vetted by the Town as

part of its own independent review of all
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of the items and information that relate
to this development, or proposed
development, at the Nassau Hub.

The Town, at an appropriate time,
after all of its comprehensive review and
vetting, will submit detailed comments
that relate to the DEIS and that will be
done on or before January 6th, in
accordance with the process that has been
set forth here. The Town looks forward to
that as it wishes to make this process
and all of this review as meaningful as
possible.

I thank you for your opportunity to
share what we are doing at the Town in
that regard. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Matty, before we call you, I think we
need a representative of Sands. Mr.
Baker, are you here?

Mr. Aracich, you're next.

MR. BAKER: Thank you. Good evening,
Presiding Officer and members of the

Legislature. My name is Daniel Baker from

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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the law firm Greenberg Traurig,
representing LVS NY Holdco 2, LLC and Las
Vegas Sands Corp..

We are here tonight with regard to
the DEIS that was submitted to the
Legislature as part of Sands proposed
project to enter into a lease with Nassau
County and obtain approvals to develop
the proposed Sands New York Integrated
Resort. Sands and its consultants have
prepared a very comprehensive DEIS that
follows all of the topics addressed in
the final scope that was issued by the
Legislature.

Sands looks forward to hearing
public comments today on the DEIS and
receiving any written comments that may
come in from now until January 6th, in
order to work with the Legislature to
develop, with its consultants, the
preparation and completion of the final
ETS.

So with that, I give it back to you.

Thank you. And we look forward to hearing

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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comments tonight.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.

Okay. Mr. Aracich, followed by Mike

Greco. So, Mr. Greco, wherever you are,
please come up front and be ready if

you're here.
MR. ARACICH: Good evening, Mr.

Presiding Officer and members of the

Legislature. My name is Matthew Aracich,

President of the Building and
Construction Trades Council for Nassau
and Suffolk counties, and I rise in
support of the Sands DEIS.

I recognize the efforts made by

Sands as evidence in their 28,000 pages.

It is a highly detailed and complete
document and precisely what the project
of this magnitude deserves. It is the
most extensive environmental analysis
I've ever experienced in my 45 years in
construction in New York City and Long
Island.

From the very first moment I was

introduced to the Sands team, they

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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pledged the support to expand the union
movement and invited us to be part of the
plan. The DEIS backs up Sand's commitment
not only to the labor movement, but also
to the core issues affecting Long Island,
like meaningful employment with benefits.
Sands proactive, collaborative
approach proves that they are committed
to a workforce development model that has
become Long Island's success. The hard
working, skilled women and men in labor
intend to build this LEED Silver project
from the beginning to end, with more than
7000 union construction jobs, with over
$150 million in ancillary infrastructure
investments complementing their
multi-billion dollar plan in this resort.
This development clearly is sensible and
demonstrates a profound impact on Nassau
County's future. Once the expansion of
the Meadowbrook substation and the
addition of the new well in Uniondale,
this project enables the core of Nassau

County to continue to deliver safe,

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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reliable infrastructure that focuses on a
quality of life.

And let us not forget about the
money in this project that is injected
into the communities with over $563
million every single year in tax revenue
funding initiatives that really matter
for schools, libraries, parks, public
safety, the chambers of commerce, and
even our local nonprofits. This is not
about just today. It's about giving to
our kids. It's about grandkids,
generations and a brighter future.

(Whereupon, interruption

from audience.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
Listen, everybody, if you keep on talking
out, we're going to be here all night.

MR. ARACICH: This property sat idle
for four decades, and now you can breathe
new life into the County. I urge the
leaders to move this process forward to
the final EIS and bring lasting benefits

to Nassau County and Long Island.
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Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay. I'm
going to ask the public to refrain from
demonstrations. Once again, it just holds
things up.

Mr. Greco, are you here? Followed by

Steven Rolston.

MR. GRECO: Members of the
Legislature, I am no way a professional,
refined speaker like the other folks who
have spoken before me, so I'm going to
read this.

We can talk about and read about all
the destructive environmental drain the
casino will have on Long Island, our
water supply, our dwindling water supply
that's already diminished by the Grumman
plume and is further reduced to emergency
drought levels by the lowest rainfall
amounts since records have been kept for
such things. It boils down to one
question: Does the casino increase the
danger and reduce the physical health

safety of our children, our grandchildren

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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and our families? We're talking about
environment, Physical health, safety,
environmental safety, mental health,
safety, financial health and safety of
all those people.

So it comes down to this. I think
that what types, what types of people
aspire to build something that they know
will cause this kind of harm? What type
of people to aspire to that for their
careers? The people we trusted when we
elected them need to aspire to earn that
trust when we elected them because we
trusted them to say no to the casino on
environmental basis as well as others.
That's what I have. Thank you. Okay.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Steve
Rolston followed by George Krug. George

Krug, please get ready. Thank you.

MR. ROLSTON: We're here to
consider the environmental issues. This
is not happening in a vacuum. There are
environmental reasons, plus economic and

socilal reasons, that a casino is

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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considered nothing more than legal fraud
resulting in new addicted gamblers,
bankruptcy increases and crime increases
of 10% each year every year, academics
and economists confirm it in 2024. Laura
Gillen is the first local politician,
aside from Delia DeRigg-Whitton, to speak
out against the idea of bringing a casino
among us. The Baldwin Superintendent of

Schools, Dr. Shari Camhi, has also stated

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Please
comment on environmental impact
statement --

MR. ROLSTON: Yeah, it's two
paragraphs away. I got 30s more. This is
an all encompassing monster.

Dr. Camhi said it will have a deeply
negative effect on not just school
children, but on all of us. Problem
gamblers spend 10% less on food, 25% less
on clothing and 37% have raided their

bank accounts. This is a preventable

social issue. Don't build it.

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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The DEIS uses terms like mitigation
and best practices seeking to absolve LVS
from the environmental damage this will
cause. The Long Island Sierra Club has
listed their many deep concerns on their
website. Not one concern is mitigated
here. They are made worse.

The DEC warns our water supply is
compromised. Our aquifer has been under
stress from over pumping drawing salt
water into our drinking water. During an
autumn of drought in a climate crisis, LV
Sands seeks rezoning for a well to drain
750,000 gallons of water daily to host
23,000 daily visitors, which will foul
our air.

Long Island celebrated its best
tourism year ever in 2023 thanks to our
open spaces, beautiful beaches, charming
towns and access to great restaurants and
vineyards.

Supporters say the hub is fallow
ground and not making money. It is making

money by giving us space to breathe,

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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giving visitors access to the rest of
Long Island with a highway system that
works. We all love our garden at home
because it gives us space. There are very
few open spaces.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: 30s left.

MR. ROLSTON: Nassau County, south
of the -- You interrupted me twice, sir.

Why crowd this open space with a
casino? Nassau County will lose money.
Sands will make money from our pockets
for no goods and return. We are left with
increased crime, rising cost of social
services, reduction of real estate
values, air and ground water pollution,
and loss of business to merchants across
the county.

Jesse Jackson warned the new chains
of slavery happen to be lottery tickets,
all commercial gambling targets people of
color —--

(Whereupon, interruption
from public.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right,

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516
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you're finished. All right.

MR. ROLSTON: Please be very
critical. This is a losing proposition.
Please reject it. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
Please. Listen, everyone, understand if
you're going to speak about extraneous
matters as the last speaker did and/or
refuse to leave the podium, what you're
doing is you're being very discourteous
to a lot of other people here. This is a
very large crowd. You have a lot of
people who want to speak. And when you
don't confine yourself to the subject at
hand, you're being very unfair.

Mr. Krug, followed by Gino LaRocca.

Go ahead, sir.
MR. KRUG: All right. Good

evening, and thank you for the
opportunity to speak. My name is George
Krug. I'm from Garden City, and I stand
with the majority of Nassau residents who
oppose a casino in the heart of our

Just 19 days ago, Las Vegas Sands
suburbs.
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dropped an 819 page sales pitch, backed
up by a pile of charts and data that few
of us, including all of you, have the
expertise to interpret or vet for
accuracy or legitimacy. It didn't take 19
days to see that this one sided
presentation must be thoroughly
scrutinized and challenged.

Many of the conclusions simply defy
logic. They projected four years of heavy
construction, 10 million visitors a year
arriving by car, bus and shuttle will
have an insignificant impact on air
quality. Where's the accounting for
moving 155 tons of trash per week off
island? I say off island because our
incinerators are already at capacity. So
this new waste stream is going off island
and that should be factored in.

The study purports to examine the
socio economic impact, but the analysis
is all about how much LV Sands is going
to give, but nothing about what they will

take or what it will cost Nassau
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taxpayers. Nothing about the cost of
crime and gambling addiction and drunk
driving, or the impact of 3300 seats of
food and beverage competing with local
businesses. This project will not only
create a cone of depression in our
aquifer, it will create a cone of
economic depression, $2 billion big in
our local economy.

But here's the show stopper, or
should be, from a socio economic point of
view. People in this room who would
oppose a marijuana dispensary in any one
of our neighborhoods are saying yes to a
casino next to a university and a
college; yet, 1 in 10 college students is
already a pathological gambler. That's
10%. That's at a rate that's 2 to 5 times
higher than the general population. Young
adults already get hammered with online
gambling and sports betting promotions.
People in their early 20s are the fastest

growing group of gamblers. Building this
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(Whereupon, public

interruption.)

MR. ROLSTON: This is
socioeconomics, my friend. Socioeconomics
are covered in the survey. I've got to
write to comment on them --

(Whereupon, technical
difficulties.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Time. But
you were off topic, by the way,

MR. ROLSTON: 1It's not off topic,
it's socioceconomics. Just to set the
record straight, I didn't bring it up the
Sands brought it up by including
socioeconomics in their survey. Residents
have a right to comment on it.

I submit that this DEIS is woefully
inadequate. I put it upon you to
challenge it and scrutinize it to the
degree due. To do anything other than to
do that, makes this a 28,000 page butt
covering exercise and not a process at
all. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
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Thank you.

We have Gino LaRocca. Gino LaRocca
is not ready. Adrienne Esposito,
followed by Karen Riordan. Karen

Riordon, please get ready.

MS. ESPOSITO: Good evening,
members of the Legislature. Hope you're
having a good time.

My name is Adrienne Esposito. I'm
the executive director of Citizens
Campaign for the Environment. We're here

to comment specifically on the Draft

Environmental Impact Statement, which was

quite voluminous. We will be submitting
written comments, hopefully by January
6th, but I'm just going to touch on just
a couple of little points here for your
consideration.

The first one is water withdrawal.
The DEIS says that they will use

approximately 763,000 gallons of water

per year, and that includes the water for

irrigation purposes of 62,000 gallons.

Then it also talks a little bit about
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they will mitigate that through using
water conservation devices; about 25%
native plantings and other "no mow"
plantings. But I think the DEIS should
just say we're using that and, therefore,
the water draw is less. It didn't seem to
have a a commitment to using it, just
stating that they could use it and reduce
it by 25%. So we'd like to see that area
strengthened.

Also, we'd like to see strengthen
the area in solid waste, which we felt
was a little bit anemic.

Overall, I want to say it was a very
comprehensive and a very complete draft
EIS. I've been reading draft EIS for over
40 years, which I hate to admit, but this
was quite comprehensive.

But in the area of solid waste, it's
projecting about 623 tons per month of
waste to be generated from the facility,
which is approximately 7500 tons per
year. We heard earlier testimony that the

Reworld can't take it; that's not true.
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There is room at Reworld, but the point
is we want to see it reduced. We'd like
to see a stronger commitment to recycling
with some metrics for reducing that solid
waste generation over time. That was not
in the plan, and we'd like to see it in
the plan.

The other issue is the water
withdrawal issue. As water is withdrawn
from the aquifer, we want, perhaps, Sands
to work with the USGS to say how that
will impact any nearby tributaries or
streams in their water levels,
particularly the streams and tributaries
to the South Shore Estuary Reserve.

The last thing we're just going to
comment on for this purpose is the
energy. We really want to commend sand
for going for the gold star, which is the
lead standard of gold. That is not an
easy thing to do. We appreciate them
working to achieve that. In the DEIS, it
talks about 60% by 2030; 90% of their

energy coming from renewable energy by

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

31




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

2040; and 100% by 2050. That's stronger
than even New York state standards. So
that's a great thing.

Lastly, I want to say we're
recommending and we hope that you agree
because this is something you can do,
that they put together a community
advisory board that as the Sands project
commences in construction, and if it is
approved and if it is built, there would
be an advisory board that looks at the
metrics to see how they're doing on
energy and water and solid waste
management.

Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.

Karen Riordon, followed by Bob

Hussey.
MS. RIORDON: A recent eight

year federal study shows Long Island's
unique sole source aquifer is under
threat from saltwater intrusion. And we
were specifically called out for over

pumping in the middle of the island for
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consequences on shore communities like
Long Beach and Great Neck.
The 28,000 page DEIS report was not

accessible this weekend, as it was

conveniently offline, making it difficult

to fact check. However, I believe it
failed to take into account the full
regional impact the casino project will
have on saltwater intrusion on shore
communities, as studied in this federal
report, relative to over pumping and
large projects. With this in mind, and
given that we are currently in a severe
drought, I was struck while previously
reading in the report that a deep well
may be required. This language is vague.
I would like to note the law
requires you to explicitly mention the
Loyd aquifer in the days, if it is in
fact under consideration due to the

strict regulatory and environmental

implications, so that the absence of such

statements suggests that the wells that

you're going to draw are only going to
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come from the shallow aquifers.

This morning, I was finally able to
view the DEIS appendix 3.24 from the EPA
regarding the cleanup plan for the
groundwater contamination of this known
Superfund site. Its plan is to install
new pipes, remove contaminated
groundwater, then treat the water at a
treatment facility. It states the phase
of this work will take several years to
complete. The EPA will coordinate with
local officials to ensure engagement with
residents and the impacted communities.
Do the communities of Uniondale,
Salisbury, North Hempstead, Hempstead,
Hicksville and Westbury know that their
water will be coming from a known
contaminated Superfund site and that they
likely will be paying more due to the
excessive demand in what will likely be
uncertain a water drought future? I
think the very least you could have done
was to send them a postcard notifying

them of today's hearing.
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According to the report, the scale
of this project introduces risks that are
going to require ongoing monitoring and
management for this specific project. Has
the Legislature factored this cost into
your deal with Sands?

Who will be paying for this
dedicated department or personnel? The
casino -- by the way. You know, it's two
casinos? You read that in the report,
correct -- is too big and unsuited for
our fragile island, with its unique
environmental limitations, suburban
location with no mass transit and
proximity to 60,000 students.

Ten million extra annual visitors is
a lot of wear and tear on our county
roads, infrastructure, hospitals, train
stations and social services. And it's
also extra crime and drunk driving we
don't need to invite into our suburban
neighborhoods. Say no to the casino.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.

Bob Hussey, followed by Dr. Jeffrey
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Reynolds.
Bob Hussey?
(Whereupon, no response.)
PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay then,
Dr. Jeffrey Reynolds, followed by Joanna

Mikucki.
DR. REYNOLDS: Good evening. My

name 1is Dr. Jeffrey Reynolds. I have the
privilege of serving as the president and
CEO of Family and Children's Association.
We are a 140-year-old organization based
about a mile from here with 13 locations
across Nassau and Suffolk County. Most
germane to this conversation, we serve
about 36,000 Long Islanders in any given
year, and a large percentage of those
folks are struggling with addiction. So
we run two state licensed treatment
centers, one in Hicksville, one in
Hempstead, three recovery centers. And
then we have a cadre of about 60 folks
with lived experience. That is people in
long term recovery who work with folks

who are struggling.
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I looked at the DEIS impact study
specific to the issues related to problem
gambling. That is part of the
environmental impact study. It should be
part of the environmental impact study.
And as I've shared here before, it was
one of our key concerns going into this
conversation. Both in that document and
in my conversations with Las Vegas Sands,
I've not only been satisfied with the
provisions they're putting in place to
mitigate problem gambling, but they'wve
gone beyond the industry standards. A
great example of that is most casinos
have exclusion rules for folks that
self-identify as having an issue with
gambling. Sands actually goes the next
step to have proactive efforts on site to
deal with folks who might be struggling.

Additionally, there are no other
casinos in North America that are
supporting local problem gambling
services, as Las Vegas Sands has. I will

quickly note Las Vegas Sands hasn't put a
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shovel in the ground, and they're already
supporting problem gambling addiction
services in Nassau County. Problems,
quite frankly, they didn't cause, but
that we're seeing in the community. And
so when we started this process, we spoke
to the lawyers, we met with the Sands
representatives. But I had two meetings
with that, with their director of problem
gambling Services, and was incredibly
impressed with the commitment to
addressing any potential problems related
to problematic gambling.

Again, we are seeing issues right
now in the community. We're seeing folks
with these issues in our Hempstead and
Hicksville locations, every single one of
them is associated with online gambling.
I don't have anyone that's struggling
with actual casinos.

And so we support the impact report.
We think it goes a long way. We're
committed to working with Sands to

advance those plans around problem
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gambling, whether or not their
application is approved.

I thank you very much for your time
tonight. I'm giving you back 30s. I
appreciate your attention.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you
Joanna Mikucki, followed by John Durso.

And as I said before, when I

announced somebody to follow, it would be

good if you came up front and just get
ready.

MS. MIKUCKI: Good evening, ladies
and gentlemen. My name is Joanna Mikucki
They call me Jojo. So everyone's given a
big deal about traffic patterns and all
that jazz, but I don't think it's a
problem. Look at UBS arena. Look at the
shuttles. I've been there, back and
forth, taking a shuttle to the arena.
There's been problems already with the
roads on the Meadowbrook, etc.. I drive

Ocean Parkway and Meadowbrook every

goddamn day. There is traffic and this is

a solution. Sands is going to make a
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solution to make Long Island better. So
people need to stop complaining and
looking for the future. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
John Durso followed -- everybody, if we
have the demonstrations. It's going to be
very late. People, we have a lot of
slips. So if you're going to make
demonstrations after every speaker, it's
going to take longer.

John Durso followed by James Lynch.
James Lynch, please come up front and get
ready.

MR. DURSO: Good afternoon. Each
and every one of you. Thank you very much
for being here. Thank you for taking the
time to talk to all of us and hearing our
concerns.

This project and this draft impact
statement is an extraordinary piece of
information, 28,000 pages -- I'd hate to
be the person carrying it. It is
absolutely, absolutely well done, well

informed. There is so much information in
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that that shows what we can do, what we
can handle, what can be done. It is an
incredibly informative piece of
information for all of us to have. They
talk about the expansion of the
Meadowbrook, which will help ease

traffic. We all know -- anybody who

drives a car knows the amount of traffic.

This will help ease the traffic. This is
a fabulous opportunity for us.

On behalf of my Federation and the
quarter of a million members, we stand
fully behind this report and this
project. And we will hope that each and
every one of you will look at it and see
the same thing that we see. That this is
good for our county, good for our state,
good for our community. It is something
that we so desperately need.

And I will tell you that when you
conclude this, when you read this, when
you see this, you will see that we are
more than prepared to handle what is

proposed, and what it will do for our
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community will be nothing short of
fantastic. And I thank you for your time
and your patience.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank vyou.

James Lynch followed by Paul
Fleischmann. Please come up front, Mr.
Fleischmann.

DR. LYNCH: Good evening. My name is
Dr. James Lynch. I'm a psychiatrist and a
resident of Stewart Manor, New York. In
respect to Dr. Reynolds, my esteemed
colleague who has treated many more cases
of addiction than I have, I understand
his concern that the Sands has helped the
potential situation that will arise.
However, I will alert the members of this
Legislature that there is 17 active
Gamblers Anonymous meetings happening at
this very moment within ten miles of
where we stand. There will be need in the
sands and in the community to add to
these services. And I agree with Dr.
Reynolds that that should be part of this

environmental study, because the
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environmental study is affecting the
communities that we live in.

I thank you. I ask you to reconsider
the to the consideration of having this
casino and the impact on this community
and its environment. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Next is Paul Fleischmann, followed by
Joseph Garcia. Mr. Garcia, please get
ready.

MR. FLEISCHMANN: Thank you for the
opportunity. I can tell you right off the
bat, I do not have Adrienne Esposito's
expertise when it comes to environmental
issues, nor do I have Matty Aracich's
expertise when it comes to construction.
But what I do have in common with both of
them is I love Long Island, and this is
an opportunity that may not come again to
our community.

When I look at this DEIS, which
again, I don't have the expertise that
others have, my takeaway is we have a

company that is demonstrating that they
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are ready, willing and able to make any
necessary investment to make sure that
the environmental impact is positive
along with the economic impact. And this
may very well be Long Island's last and
best chance to have a project, to have a
development on that glorious piece of
property that will be both positive for
the environment as well as positive for
the economy.

Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Joseph
Garcia, followed by Julie Berger.

MR. GARCIA: Hello. So I'm here
tonight really mostly as a parent. I am
with a lot of different organizations, I
helped co-chair a committee with The
Sands, but really it is as my role as a
dad; three kids.

I've been hearing since I'm a kid
about all kinds of different ideas for
the Nassau Coliseum site. Over my
lifetime of only 42 years old, I've seen

it, frankly, get worse there over time.
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This is an opportunity to have a
development where the environmental
concerns are real, and I think they've
been addressed. Certainly I didn't read
the 28,000 pages, but I've been to the
presentations. I've had a chance to get
an overview. And I don't think you'll
ever get better than this. The next plan
ten years from now and ten years after
that and ten years after that, are they
going to have as much mitigation as the
Sands is committing to? I don't see it.
see this as a place where there's
opportunity both for for jobs, for labor
for small business. I also see as an
opportunity for my kids to fix some of
the problems that have just been built
onto Long Island since the 30s, and I
think this is a positive step. I think
it's good development. I think these
conversations are positive for the
development and I look forward to it

moving forward. Thank you.

I

14

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
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Julie Berger is followed by Leo
Stimmler.

MS. BERGER: Good evening. I live in
East Meadow, just on the other side. This
impacts me greatly. All my East Meadow
people, they couldn't make it because
they're stuck in traffic right now.

(Whereupon, public

interruption.)

MS. BERGER: You know what? It would
be nice if these folks would just be
qgquiet when everyone is speaking. That
would be the right thing to do. Right.
Okay. You guys are in control. The police
are on the side. Please be respectful.
Please. Okay.

This is wrong for a lot of reasons.
Joni Mitchell said pave paradise put up a
parking lot. That's what we're doing.
Paving Paradise for putting up a parking
lot? Yes it is, and it could be broken
down by you guys, right? The construction
unions can break up the cement and put in

grass, can't they?
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Our water. We are in a drought. That
drought is not a secret. We don't know
how much really is underground. Let's
talk to Flint, Michigan and all the
people who have been who cannot use their
water because of fracking.

(Whereupon, interruption

from public.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: There's no
back and forth.

MS. BERGER: Get them to stop.
That's your Jjob. That's what the police
are here for.

Let's talk to Flint, Michigan -- and
I still have time on the clock -- they
can't shower, they can't bathe. They
can't drink their water. They can't do
anything with the water because it's
destroyed. Is that what we want? That is
not what we want.

And as far as the Meadowbrook, you
widen the Meadowbrook, they still have to
get off on the exits. Then what? Then all

our streets are clogged. It makes no
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sense. You can all do better. You'wve all
been bribed. This is in my local Herald.
Every community except Garden City has
been bribed. And thank you, Garden City,
for bringing up the lawsuit. This is our
future. This is your grandchildren
future. This is everybody's future. Our
grandchildren and next generation. We
need to do what's right. This is not
right. I say no to the casino. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay. Leo
Stimmler will be followed by Ryan
Stanton.

MR. STIMMLER: Good evening. My name
is Leo Stimmler.

Presiding Officer Kopel, I think at
the beginning of this hearing, you should
have asked anyone who speaks if they have
a financial -- if they received anything
financially from the Sands Casino, they
should share that, because that may
compromise their opinion.

Last month in Newsday, Dr. Reynolds

organization supposedly received
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$200,000. If that's true, Dr. Reynolds
should have shared that when he was
sharing his opinion about this project.

I have three brief comments. My
first is on air pollution. The flight
path over Hempstead and and the Nassau
hub is common for planes traveling to JFK
airport. Now an additional 23,000 cars,
trucks and buses traveling to and from
the Sands Casino will dramatically
increase the sources of air pollution.

In in August Tracy Tullis of Newsday
reported that saltwater is increasingly
seeping into the aquifer that supplies
drinking water to Nassau and Long Island,
as drinking wells in western Long Island
have been abandoned over the past few
decades as they become spoiled with
saltwater. And new research suggests that
saltwater intrusion is spreading.

Last month, Candace Ferret in
Newsday reported that the casino will use
750,000 gallons per day. Now, with all

this use of water, will this accelerate

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

49




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

the saltwater intrusion and be a danger
to all of us?

Finally there are nearly 40,000
students, ranging from preschoolers to
graduate students who attend schools that
surround the Nassau hub. It's an entirely
inappropriate location for a casino.
Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.

Ryan Stanton is followed by Joshua
Margolis.

MR. STANTON: Good evening,
everyone. My name is Ryan Stanton. I'm
the executive director of the Long Island
Federation of Labor. You heard from our
president. You'll hear from our members.
You'll hear from our affiliates.

We're concerned about the
environment, right? We made a pivot as a
union movement over a decade ago when we
realized that when natural disasters
happen and they destroy our communities
and our members go out and respond to

them, not only do they have to go home at
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night and figure out how to feed their
families and provide for them in homes
that have been destroyed, just like their
neighbors, and without power while they
turn on everybody else's power, but then
we have to, because we represent public
employees in this county and on this
island, negotiate with local
municipalities who have to respond to
disasters. So more and more, we need
corporations and we need communities to
prioritize the environment. And
ultimately, Las Vegas Sands has come to
the table and said, we're going to make
investments at a scale that you have
never seen on Long Island. We're going to
study at a scale the impact we're going
to have on the environment.

If you took the Draft Environmental
Impact Statement and printed it double
sided, it stands at over six feet.
Anybody that supports or opposes it can
go to the Clerk's Office and ultimately

see that witness it. That's pretty
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thorough, right? I don't have to go point
by point through 28,000 pages. What I can
do is focus on the $150 million in
infrastructure upgrades that are going to
decrease traffic time, right? Long
Islanders care about traffic taxes and
economic opportunity. When we make
investments in infrastructure, it creates
economic opportunity for the people
behind me.

It reduces taxes for the people
behind me. And when people have a reduced
tax burden and money in their pockets,
they can make good environmental and
economic choices, right? It's not, I'm
choosing between putting food on the
table or a shirt on my child. It's you
know what, maybe I'm going to upgrade to
the geothermal. Maybe I'm going to
install a heat pump in my house. Maybe
I'm going to be able to make on an
individual basis across an island of 3
million people that juts out into the

Atlantic Ocean, a decision that I can
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make on an individual basis to make life
better for the community.

Sands is coming in with roughly $6
billion of investment to deliver an
integrated resort that's going to make
life better for tens of thousands of
construction workers and permanent
workers. And every one of those people is
going to have money in their pocket to
make better environmental choices and
feed their kids. It's a win, win. Thank
you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Joshua Margolis. Followed by John
McFeely.

MR. MARGOLIS: Joshua Margolis,
lifetime Nassau resident, father of two.

I am in support of this project for
a multitude of reasons. I know these are
difficult decisions to be made, but this
is life changing for everybody and all
considerations have to be put forward on
it. I'm in support of this, but on the

same note, we have to make sure that we
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are doing our due diligence.

That being said, this is going to be
something that you all have to make a
decision on that's going to be difficult.
And some people are going to like you and
some people are not going to like you in
the end. But the point is, is you guys
are deciding the future, what the Long
Island is going to become. And this is a
difficult decision. But as a whole, Long
Island, if it doesn't move forward with
this, in my opinion, is going to
drastically affect the people around it.
18 to 35 year olds, elderly. This is an
opportunity for Long Island to grow again
and be a better version of itself. So
again, I'm in suport of this project.
Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: John
McFeely, followed by Glenn Aldridge.

MR. MCFEELY: Good evening. My name
is John McFeely. I'm a resident of
Garden City, and I've always lived near

the intersection of Stewart and Clinton
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and 0l1ld Country Road and Clinton. To say
that the solution for additional traffic
problems that goes into at those
intersections is honestly ludicrous. If
those intersections have to take their
share of the additional 25 or 30,000
visits in a day, it just isn't going to
work. And those are just two of the
intersections that are mentioned in the
DEIS. There are at least 50.

As a person who's learned how to
drive in Nassau County, I honestly find
it insulting that the solution that's
proposed is to go and sit in a long line
and wait for a red light to change. That
is insulting. It's not going to work. Is
that the best they could come up with in
this DEIS?

I also gquestion, since the history
of this project seems to be that there
are surprises after the fact, what does
it mean to leverage the service of the
NICE Nassau bus service? How is that

going to work? How are they going to get
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buses directly from New York City to the
project? Are they going to stay away from
our roads? This just is not going to
work. Extend the Meadowbrook. The person
who spoke before me knows the answer. You
still have to get all those cars off.
Make it as wide as you want, but the
exits are going to be jammed.

My other point has to do with the
water. They so grandly offer to us a
fully financed water well. To borrow a
saying from an earlier political
campaign, the answer is, it's the water,
stupid; it's not the well. We need a well
there, that may be. But the problem is
still 875 gallons of water coming out of
the aquifer every day.

I have to wonder why this DEIS is
being approved for a corporate vagabond
that has already left Salt Lake City and
Pennsylvania, are they going to come here
and stay, or are they going to leave?
Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Glenn
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Aldridge and, Mr. Aldridge, you're
followed by Claudia Long.

MR. ALDRIDGE: All right. My name
is Glenn Aldridge. I live in Garden
City. However, I am a graduate of W.
Clark High School, class of 1972. I've
been in the county pretty much my whole
life, except for a few years in college
and a couple of years in Queens.

I've seen it all. I'm older than
probably -- you've got a couple of people
up there older than me -- but I've seen
it all. I've seen all the development.
I've seen the roads expanded, new lanes,
new this. It hasn't been good. It's gone
one way. We keep degrading and degrading
and degrading our environment. To me,
it's not getting better. It's getting
worse. If you go back to 1972, it was not
like this.

Do you guys drive down 0ld Country
Road or Hempstead Turnpike? Occasionally
I go to Farmingdale; 40 minutes to go

down Old Country Road to Farmingdale, 40
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minutes on Hempstead Turnpike. I mean,
it's crazy to to to ta. What we put up
with already with the traffic.

I want everyone to just in your own
individual lives, think about the the
negative things that are going to happen.
And I agree with all the other comments
about the water. That's just another
straw in the aquifer. If we don't have
clean water, we're really in trouble.

But my position is the county is
full, we're full. We can't take more
people, we can't take more business, and
we certainly can't take this casino.
Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Claudia
long. Claudia Long is followed by Timothy
Forehand.

MS. LONG: My name is Claudia Long.
Thank you and say good evening to all of
you at the table of legislators.

I just agree with those who have
spoken on the water issue, the traffic,

the salt water studies. But it's all the
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negative things that come out of this.
Money, money, money isn't everything. And
I'm sure you've have benefited from some
of it and other organizations that are
for it. Morally it is wrong.

And I stand as a believer in Jesus
Christ and say gambling is gambling, and
you cannot control people for not getting
into it, no matter how you do it, it's
not going to work.

We already are congested. I live in
East Meadow. Even when Trump was here for
the rally, the traffic was something
else. It was something else. And I says,
oh, what this will be for a casino.

The schools, why don't we think of
our youth and give them what is good and
not tempt them with gambling? That is an
environmental issue.

Nassau County is already developed
90%. We don't need this kind of thing in
our county.

May God be your conscience in this

whole issue. I say no to casino. Thank
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you very much.

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Timothy
Forehand, followed by Lynn Krug.

MR. FOREHAND: Hello, everyone. My
name is Timothy Forehand. I'm the
director of the Uniondale Knights Youth
Football Program and Cheerleading. I've
been a lifetime resident of Uniondale,
went to Uniondale High School all my
life. I'm here in support of the Sands
because I believe in the economic the
things that they're going to bring with
the jobs and the things that they've
done. Just not even having a casino,
coming in the last couple of years, they
have helped my program and the donations
and the community and Uniondale, they've

been tremendous, tremendous help helping

our youth organizations. And I stand with

them. I believe it's going to be a great

thing bringing the jobs to the community

I just want to really reiterate that

I, in full support of this movement based

on the positive economic effect that I
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believe it will have on the community. It
already has shown tremendous, has helped
my has helped my organization, all the
organizations in Uniondale and they
continue.

And I don't think that is going to
have an effect on our environment. All
right. All right. Okay. So I thank you
very much. That's my time I appreciate
you. Vote Sands.

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Lynn Krug
followed by Anthony Simon.

MS. KRUG: I'm Lynn Krug, Garden
City resident. I want to talk about our
resources and our priorities. LV Sands
intends to pump 5.3 million gallons of
water each week. To put that in
perspective, and using data in their own
document, this one project by itself
would increase water usage in the
Uniondale Water District by 11%.

To gauge cumulative impacts, the
report predicts water usage for the other

planned projects in the Town of
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Hempstead, including the NYU Langone
Medical Center right across the street.
The Sands project, by a wide margin, will
use more water then all eight of those
projects put together.

Our aquifer is already under stress,
according to the USGS and the DEC. In
fact, we are already pumping in excess of
the New York State DEC caps. So what
happens if the DEC starts enforcing those
caps? Do we forego the hospital and other
developments that will provide housing,
office space, and shopping in favor of a
casino related project/resort just
because they showed up first and pave
their own way with money? Are we really
going to hand over a portion of our most
precious resource in service of a project
that will enable an out-of-state company
to extract wealth from our community?

They paint a rosy picture of
rainfall, and I quote around the subject
area, unquote, as if the aquifer around

the subject area is separate from the

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

62




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

rest of Long Island. There may be many
water districts, but we are all connected
and share the same aquifer. Water usage
in one spot most assuredly impacts every
other spot.

If we are talking about rainfall,
according to the 2023 report of the Long
Island Commission for Agquifer Protection,
drought periods have outnumbered wet
periods in the past ten years, and
aquifer levels were dropping at the end
of the study period in 2023. Everyone
knows that we are in a severe drought,
inexhaustible, and focus on the big
picture. As the Port Washington Water
Commissioner said, withdrawals from the
middle of the island affect the water on
the coasts, even though it's hitting us
on the coasts first. We are an island. We
have limited resources that are already
diminished. We need to prioritize how we
use them. I, for one, will prioritize a
hospital over casino any day. The threat

is real. Experience has shown that once
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saltwater intrusion takes place, it will
not reverse. The South shore and north
shore water wells that had to be shut

down should be the canary in the coal

mine. We ignore those warnings at our own

peril. Vote no Casino. Thank you.

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Anthony Simon,

followed by Monica Kiley.

MR. SIMON: Good evening, and thank

you for committing your time and your

attention for this important project. My

name is Anthony Simon. I am the smart
transportation general chairman for the
Long Island Railroad employees. I'm here
today to not only add our voice of
support for this project, but to support
the mitigation elements that are in this
DEIS, specifically two that align with
the Long Island Railroad service that
demonstrates Sand's commitment to the
region, not just with words, but with
dollars.

First, within the DEIS, Sands is

committing to rebuilding the MTA Long

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

64




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

Island Railroad Bridge that spans the
Meadowbrook Parkway and covers the cost
entirely. As Newsday detailed today, the
vast majority of the Long Island Railroad
bridges are old and in need of extensive
maintenance, repairs, or replacements.
For a private developer to take on the
cost burden of the extensive project is
unheard of for the MTA and must be
applauded. And anyone that rides a Long
Island railroad or pays taxes in New York
state.

Second, as you know, the Coliseum
site is not located within reasonable
walking distance from a Long Island
Railroad station, which in the Coliseum
history has meant that all employees and
visitors must drive to the site. As
detailed in the DEIS, the proposed
development will use the Hempstead
station as its hub and offer shuttle
service at regular intervals. Simple
solutions will allow easy, efficient

access from the Long Island Railroad to
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the resort site for both employees and
visitors, something that the site has
never benefited from in the past.

Moreover, it builds on the
transformational infrastructure
improvements that have already been
completed on the Long Island Railroad
that strongly complement this project.
East side access, third track, double
track are completed. Collectively, the
infrastructure improvements represent $17
billion in investments in connectivity
for the region.

With the addition of Sands
commitment in the DEIS to regular shuttle
service, these investments provide
reliable form of mass transit commuting
for the 7800 permanent workers that will
operate the resort, as well as our
visitors. As a member of the IDA, I know
that as a region, we must continue to
allow for economic development if we are
to be sustainable and keep taxes down.

The site right now is highly
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underutilized and before you, you have a
once in a lifetime opportunity to add
vibrancy to the region, Jjobs and
tremendous guaranteed revenue for the
region, and a developer who is committed
to investing in modernizing public
infrastructure at their own cost.

As a Nassau County resident and a
grandfather, I am grateful that such a
thorough and robust environmental review
was done. This DEIS and Sand's
unprecedented infrastructure investment
will ensure while we redevelop this prime
entertainment hub, we are sure to protect
our communities and our quality of life.

I urge you to move this forward to
the final EIS, and all of us will keep
the Long Island Railroad on track. We
look forward to welcoming employees and
visitors on the railroad and visiting the
Sands resorts as well. We are ready. So
if you're worried about the traffic, come

on the trains and ride.
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LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Monica Kiley
followed by Alexandra Arso.

(Whereupon, no response.)

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Next is Harvey

Miller, followed by Terri Coniglio.

MS. ARSO: Hi, I'm Alex Arso.

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Thank you.
Please, go ahead.

MS. Arso: My name is Alex Arso and
I'm here on behalf of the Long Island
Association, Long Island's leading
business organization. The LIA supports
Sands Project and the robust Draft
Environmental Impact Statement that has
been presented.

The DEIS outlines a thoughtful and
forward looking approach to addressing
Nassau County's unique challenges, while
enhancing the quality of life and
strengthening infrastructure.

Expanding the tax base on Long
Island is key to addressing our region's
high cost of living, and the Sands New

York Project achieves this by generating
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substantial new revenue streams. The plan
includes a major expansion of the
Meadowbrook Parkway and Sands New York
will invest $150 million on this project,
which will reduce traffic congestion,
improve regional connectivity and unlock
economic potential for Nassau County.
Their sustainability efforts include
a LEED Gold Certification for buildings,
renewable energy and protection of
Hempstead plant ecosystem. The project
also directs payments to Nassau County
and the Town of Hempstead, which can be
used towards property tax stabilization,
education, educational programs, and
quality of life initiatives for seniors.
Additionally, the design features of
this project, such as tree planting,
native vegetation, and concealed light,
will transform the underutilized Nassau
Coliseum site into an attractive and
vibrant community hub. These efforts
demonstrate commitment to both a

commitment to both environmental
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responsibility and the well-being of
Nassau County residents.

In addition to these contributions,
Sands New York's project will be an
economic driver, creating thousands of
union construction jobs and permanent
positions for hospitality, retail and
entertainment. The influx of visitors
drawn to the site will generate
substantial economic activity, support
small businesses and boost Long Island's
tourism sector. These jobs and
opportunities will provide long term
benefits to Nassau County and the entire
region, strengthening our local workforce
and economic stability.

Furthermore, the project will
generate more than 563 million annual
revenue tax revenue, directly supporting
critical services such as schools, parks,
public safety and local nonprofits. Sands
has already had meaningful engagement
with our nonprofits and small businesses,

which demonstrates their role as trusted
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community partner committed to creating
opportunities for all Long Islanders.

The Sands New York project
represents a transformative moment for
Nassau County. By working closely with
the Sands team, the LIA has witnessed
firsthand their dedication to
transparency, collaboration, and
delivering significant economic and
social benefits to our region. This is a
pivotal opportunity to drive economic
growth, alleviate financial burdens on
residents and businesses, and strengthen
our community.

We urge the Legislature to move
forward with the Final Economic Impact
Statement and embrace the opportunity to
create a brighter future for Nassau
County. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Harvey
Miller, followed by Terry Coniglio.

(Whereupon, off the record public

comment.)

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: I called you a
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few minutes ago, Mr. Miller is up now.

MR. MILLER: Good evening, everyone.
I'm Harvey Miller. I've been a resident
for east of East Meadow since 1986. I was
going to make a whole spiel about why I
don't believe we should have this casino.
But now that I realized, and I should
have realized, that it's about the DEIS,
I'm going to only narrow it to that which
will make it a lot shorter.

I'm here today to share my concerns
about short term thinking behind the
proponents of the Sands Casino. Short
term thinking that has led to the
downfall of civilizations, projects and
institutions throughout history. That
includes short term profits, too.

Regarding the DEIS, the lesson is
clear. When decisions are made for short
term gain, rather than long term wvision,
the consequences of far reaching and
often devastating. History is littered
with countless examples of how short term

enticements little bribes here, money for
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projects there that are short term, led
to long term failure, defeat and worse.
And this includes casinos. Atlantic City
is one example, suffering from the
casualties of online gambling, which most
of these casinos are realizing is a
definite competition.

They want to mitigate the Long
Island Railroad bridge issues while
increasing Long Island Railroad traffic
and wearing it down faster. They want to
mitigate traffic after increasing it.
They want to mitigate gambling addiction.
Can you believe it? While creating
gambling opportunity. They want to
mitigate water issues that they help
create and magnify. They want to advance
environmental issues by creating them;
water, air pollution, social issues,
crime, home wvalues. In terms of the
social issues: Short term profit for long
term poverty magnified by the competition
by its competition with online gambling.

So in conclusion, I would like you
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to think about what environmental impacts
will the following have:

Community centers. Facilities that
provide education, skills, training and
activities for all groups, fostering a
stronger and more connected community.
And the unions can build them.

Parks and green spaces, expanding
and enhancing our natural areas to
improve the quality of life and attract
ecotourism, local arts and culture
venues. That the unions can build instead
(buzzer) .

Creativity and small businesses
while creating more --

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Mr. Miller,
your time is done.

Miss Kiley, please begin.

MS. KILEY: Thank you.

The environmental review process,
known as SEQRA, is designed so that
decision makers can assess the
environmental harm a project will do, and

weigh that harm against an economic good
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or a societal good. In regards to the
casino, our Legislature will be weighing
environmental harm, societal harm and
economic harm. There is no long term good
that can come from allowing a gambling
operator to construct the second largest
casino in the country on our doorstep. We
should not even be considering this
project.

At the end of the environmental
review, you, the Legislature, will be
voting on whether to move forward with
the casino. We, the people, are expected
to trust that you will vote in our best
interests. We are asked to believe that
you will put our concerns first above
those of party, above those of political
allies, and of course, above those of a
Las Vegas gambling operator.

The County has done no public
education about this issue. There have
been no mailers, no town halls, no
letters to constituents. The County has

not done an economic study to assess the
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damage that this casino will do to our
local business community. The County has
not done any research on what the social
fallout will be from a casino that will
take 2 billion in gambling losses from
our people every year. Instead, the Las
Vegas sales pitch has been allowed to
stand unchallenged and serve in the place
of fact. And I count the 28,000 page DEIS
as a continuation of that sales pitch.
We're expected to read 28,000 pages
in a month. Give me a break. Las Vegas
Sands documents are on the County
website, but they're labeled things like
173-24, updated version redacted. Why
bother post documents if you can't even
tell people what they are. You don't have
a timeline of events for anyone.
Residents don't know what's coming next.
They get a bare one week minimum notice
of meetings. And where is it? Buried in
Newsday and buried on your website, can't
even make the home page of your website.

And by the way, tonight's meeting was not
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properly noticed.

Where are the public comments about
the casino that were sent to the
Legislature in August and September? We
have a right to see those. And you've
ignored our FOIL request. It's
embarrassing. The Nassau County Planning
Commission public comments were 99%
against the casino. That's embarrassing.
That's why we can't see the thousands
that were sent in August and September.
We need to ask why.

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: All right.

Next Terry Coniglio, please. Followed by

Kevin O'Keefe.

Miss Coniglio, please proceed.

MS. CONIGLIO: My name is Terry
Coniglio, and I'm speaking on behalf of
Hofstra University.

On November 21st, a 28,000 page
Draft Environmental Impact Statement was
released by the County. This hearing, 19
days later scheduled to begin at 5 p.m.

provides wholly inadequate time for
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review and for testimony concerning this
massive document. Additionally, January
6th for written submissions is an
inadequate time to provide comments.

From the limited review that we have
been able to conduct, it's clear that the
draft statement provides the community
and the county Legislature with
insufficient information about the
potential long lasting impacts on Nassau
County stemming from the proposed casino
development. There are many consequential
environmental harms that are not
adequately addressed by the current
documents. For example, the Traffic
Impact Study did not address certain key
locations such as Mineola Boulevard and
Second Street, and Post Avenue and Union
Avenue, among others. The study does not
appear to include significant data to
Jjustify or confirm the anticipated trip
generation volumes, nor are the proposed
number of gaming stations identified,

making it difficult to confirm the
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accuracy of the estimated traffic
generation volumes, which could be more
than 20,000 cars daily.

There appears to be insufficient
data for the hotel and restaurant trip
generation's conclusions. The statement
referencing a public attraction in
relation to the daily attendance number,
without any information about what that
public attraction will be and what its
environmental impacts may be.

There is inadequate data provided
about the number of employees, their
shifts, their commuting and their

parking.

More information is needed about the

water demand in phase two and the
proposed new water supply well,

especially in light of the recent and

well-documented problems with Long Island

water supply.

More information is needed about the

energy demand, funding for the substation

expansion and the impact if significant
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additional users are identified.

And there is insufficient data
regarding potential public health,
socioeconomic and demographic impacts
from the problem gambling.

In addition, the draft statement
contains conclusions that are not
supported by any evidence. For example,
an extra 20,000 cars per day will not
cause excessive pollution because most
people will be driving electric vehicles
in the near future.

These are preliminary comments in
light of the short time frame to review
this massive document provided. If public
participation regarding the future of our
community is truly desired by the County,
we urge the Legislature to hold further
hearings and extend the time for written
comments by at least an additional 60
days. There's more we could say if we and
the rest of the community had adequate
time to review the draft. It's clear that

the development does not take adequate
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account for the multiple negative impacts
that could have on Hofstra and other
nearby schools, the surrounding community
and Nassau County. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.

Kevin O'Keefe. Followed by Tim
McCarthy.

MR. O'KEEFE: Thank you for allowing
me to speak. I'm from East Meadow. I'm
from East Meadow. I look around here and
the only people I see from East Meadow
are our elected official and many of the
people who are opposing the Sands Casino.
Okay, I don't see the local board.I don't
see them here. Are they going to speak or
are they here? Usually they would be here
to support him. I don't see that. That's
troubling for an environmental study,
that they're okay with everything and not
here proudly to jump in front of it.

I'm told I have to talk about the
environment, so let me talk about the
environment. The construction and the

operation of the casino are going to have

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

81

H13



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

a negative environmental impact, no doubt
about it. Okay. We're going to have
abatements when they destroy Nassau
Coliseum. Lord knows the dust. I'm sure
they're going to do the best they can.
Abatement is abatement. That's a very
dangerous position for union workers I
was one. That's something to be
considered. That will be shared with the
community. I am from the community. I am
from East Meadow. I am concerned. I
knocked on doors, met people from the
neighborhood. No one knew about this when
I knocked on doors. They asked why didn't
anyone tell us? Just like we have an
environmental study going on, no one
knows about that either. I shared it
with as many people as I could. I think
you did a terrible job of communicating
this to the community. All the
communities, not just the East Meadow;
Carle Place, Westbury, Uniondale, the
most affected, Hempstead. And it affects

all of us. It's all of Nassau County.
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It's not just those communities, but the
community in East Meadow itself is going
to have issues with the construction and
the operation of the casino. There'll be
garbage, debris. We have an incinerator
that may be maxed out, may not be maxed
out. We don't know till we find out.
That's one thing.

And they keep saying it, I'm sure
everyone here, including behind me, how
many times are you in your car and you
go, there's too many people on Long

Island. I can't get home. I can't get to

my son's soccer match. I can't get to the

basketball. I can't get to church.
Traffic is a problem. I'm worrying about
it. Because I live in East Meadow,
Hempstead Turnpike, Merrick Avenue.
They're building a Chick fil-A, they're
stuck because of environment. They're
digging up the streets to provide
services. Okay, traffic was crazy. And
that was just for one little store. Now

we're having a gigantic casino being
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built. It's going to affect Eisenhower
Park. It's going to affect Meadowbrook
Parkway, Northern State Parkway. We're
going to be in traffic for 5 to 7 years
of construction. They're going to be
bringing trucks in with materials.
They're going to be trucks in to take out
materials that they're destroying. That
is an environmental issue. It's they're
going to drive through my community to
get it out of my community, to get it out
east. Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.

Tim McCarthy. Followed by Deborah
Izzo.

MR. MCCARTHY: Good evening,
Legislature. My name is Tim McCarthy. I'm
a business agent for Finest Electricians
in Nassau and Suffolk County, IBEW local
25, representing over 2000 members, many
of whom live in this community. I just
wanted to speak on behalf of them myself.
We are strongly in favor of the

Draft Environmental Impact Study and want
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to see it get supported and brought to
the next level. I would like to speak a
little bit about some of the items I read
through last night. I saw a bunch of
things I wanted to talk about. I drank a
lot of coffee today in order to get to
28,000 pages, I think I'll start at page
16 and we can go from there. I don't know
if I could do it in two minutes, but I'll
try.

Overall, that environmental impact
study was very detailed and showed a lot
of very provocative things and shows also
the mitigation efforts that will be
taking place. We want to make that the
most sustainable building possible at the
time that is being constructed. So I just
want to take no more of your time. Thank
you for your patience and listening. And
I'd 1like to see to support it to the next
level. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Debra Izzo. Followed by Sammy Chu.

MS. IZ27Z0: Good evening, guys.
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Everything that I have to say has already
been said. So without being redundant and
wasting your time and mine, I'm going to
just say I am behind Sands Casino. I am a
business owner. I am a Uniondale
resident. The traffic in the area is
already that bad. Have a great night,
guys.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Okay. Mr. Chu. Followed by Anthony
Brancato.

MR. CHU: Sammy Chu, CEO, Edgewise
Energy. I also serve as chair of the
local chapter of the US Green Building
Council. Thank you for hearing me today.

Sand's commitment to sustainability
and environmental stewardship is well
documented. Their sustainability
commitments and accomplishments are
prominently featured on the website. The
DEIS reflects this commitment. If you
look on that website, we also show that
Sands just doesn't just make these

commitments, they also follow through on
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them.

I have a great opportunity to serve
as co-chair of the Sustainability Working
Group for this project. This was one
working group convened to bring together
sector experts and community stakeholders
to identify the community's priorities.
Because of Sand's existing commitments,
it allowed our working group to focus on
the specific priorities of the
surrounding communities. We were able to
have in-depth discussions on topics
ranging from water conservation and reuse
to waste management. These conversations
translate into design and it's clear from
those designs that Sands is not only
committed to being a friend to the
environment, but also a friend and a
member of the community.

Sands is committed to building to
LEED Gold standard. A remarkable
accomplishment for a project the size
this world, this world recognized

standard ensures careful review and
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verification of the following
considerations: Location and
transportation; Sustainable sites; Water
efficiency; Energy and atmosphere;
Materials and resources; and indoor
environmental quality.

Sands is also pursuing a LEED for
communities certification. LEED for
communities goes beyond considering
individual building buildings and
structures. It considers the sustainable
elements of the entire site. It would be
one of the first projects on Long Island
to achieve this status.

Additionally, Sands has made
exceptional commitments to incorporating
renewable enerqgy, as we heard several
times today, and water conservation.
Water conservation was one of the
priorities identified by our working
group.

This project will provide necessary
economic benefits for our region, and

will do so in a way that also takes great
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care in respecting the environment. I am
very glad to support this project.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay. Mr.
Brancato. (Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Jack
Majkut. Followed by Bruce Chester.

MR. MAJKUT: Good evening, Mr.
Presiding Officer, ladies and gentlemen
of the board. My name is Jack Majkut. I'm
a business representative for the
International Brotherhood of Electrical
Workers Local 25.

Local 25 represents over 2000
working families here on Long Island. I'm
here today to support the efforts of Las
Vegas Sands. The Draft Environmental
Impact Statement prepared by VHB
Engineering is absolutely one of the most
comprehensive impact studies to date, and
as everybody has noted is 28,000 pages.

The DEIS shows the Sands
overwhelming commitment to the community.
The statement outlines Sands $150 million

commitment to mitigate any potential
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impacts of this once in a lifetime
transformative project. The DEIS also
reflects how it will modernize
infrastructure and revitalize the
surrounding communities. Some of the
bigger concerns, such as drinking water
and traffic congestion, are also
addressed in detail.

The Sands plans, as it's been said
already, to expand the Meadowbrook
Parkway to alleviate traffic congestion;
upgrade Uniondale Water District
infrastructure; and expand the grid by
adding a new substation to meet growing
demand for power.

The Sands has taken necessary steps
to address the community's concerns,
making them a welcome member of the
community.

Therefore, IBEW Local 25 and its
2000 working families are 100% in support
of moving this project forward.

On little side note, I just wrote

here everybody's talking about the
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drinking water and the salt water
problem. There is a solution to that.
They make something called a salt water
desalinization plant -- which the unions
can build.

Thank you for your time and
opportunity to speak.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Bruce
Chester. Followed by Vinny Muldoon.

MR. CHESTER: Good evening,
Presiding Officer and the remaining
members of the County Legislature.

I have been a lifelong, in fact, 70

year resident of Garden of Nassau County.

I grew up in Carle Place. I now live in
Garden City. I am the appointed deputy
mayor and appointed fire commissioner.
And I speak tonight on the strains for
both our Police Department and our Fire
Department. Our 55 member Police
Department, and are a little over 100
young volunteer Fire Department. The
Sands Casino and Project and hotels will

put a strain on both. The reason being
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Mutual aid is a process that goes through
our volunteer fire departments. Yes, you
Uniondale will be primary. Garden city
will certainly be secondary. So this will
be a put a strain on them handling the
rest of our community.

As far as the Police Department,
with the increased traffic of some 20,000
customers per day, you're certainly going
to have that traffic that will be going
through Garden City, which will increase
the possibilities of DWIs. And with Wazes
and people taking shortcuts through our
village, not only DWIs, accidents and
various other things that our police and
emergency personnel will have to take
care of.

So I say, with all of this going
forward in the strains, obviously from
the environment that you'wve heard put
here on police and fire within our
village, I adamantly oppose this casino,
as does our village. Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
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Vinny Muldoon followed by Stefan
Krompier.

MR. MULDOON: Good evening,
everybody. And thank you for taking the
time to listen to the residents of Nassau
County. I'd like to make it clear. I'm a
resident of Garden City. Most of you
guys probably know by now that I'm not
born and raised in Garden City. A lot of
my good friends are cops, firemen, union
guys, construction guys. And I want to
say first that I think 99% of this room
wants the union to do great work in this
area. We just don't want this particular
project because we don't think it's good
for Nassau County. It's certainly not
good for all the surrounding villages.
And that's really the crux of this. It's
about what can we do that's best for
Nassau County and have an amazing project
or projects over at that area, but not
Sands Casino for a lot of different
reasons.

You look at Atlantic City, a lot of
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people know about Atlantic City. Some
people don't. We don't want Atlantic City
in Nassau County. I don't think anybody
wants that. And that's what it's going to
end up to be if we get one of the biggest
casinos in the world in our back door.
Simple as that. Anybody not willing to
admit that is not being honest with
themselves or everybody else in Nassau
County. You know what? Because that's
where we're headed if we have something
like this in our backyard.
Environmentally, it's a disaster and
it will be a disaster. All you need to
ask yourself is what part of this project
makes the environment better? Simple as
that. If you can answer yes to all these
questions, then you know what came on.
Let's go ahead and build this thing. But
I don't think you're going to be able to
answer to these questions. And it's
simple and it's honest. It's not, you
know, all the legal mumbo jumbo here if I

can find it. So let's ask:
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Will it make traffic better. No.

Will it make pollution better? No.

Will it make our water resources
better? No.

Will it make our sewer systems? No.

Will it will it make crime better?
No.

Will it make addictions better in
Nassau County? In Suffolk County? No.

Okay. Will it help our local
restaurants who will have a lot of
business taken away from them? Because
everybody will go to this big, huge,
beautiful facility. But it won't help our
local restaurants and our mom and pop
shops. It won't. We want a great project
at this facility. We want great union
jobs building it all over Long Island. We
need it. It's not like we don't need it,
but we don't need this kind of a project
in our backdoor. It will ruin Nassau
County. It will absolutely ruin it. So if
that's what we want and you guys go ahead

and push this thing through, it's going
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to hurt and destroy Nassau County and
especially our local villages, Garden
City, East Meadow, Westbury, Uniondale,
Hempstead.

Short term it'll help, but long term
it'll destroy Nassau County. And you guys
know that better than anybody. You don't
need to hear me saying it, so I
appreciate it.

Also, we need a 30 day extension to
have more time to analyze this huge
report. Thank you very much, guys, I
appreciate it.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
All right Stefan Krompier followed by
Edward Finneran.

MR. KROMPIER: Okay. My name is
Stefan Krompier. I'm president of the
Adjunct Faculty Association at Nassau
Community College. Our adjuncts are part
time faculty at the college. Many, if not
all of us, work in careers that relate to
the courses that we teach. We have 1610

members.
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So with that said, I am here to make

two observations and to have two asks.

The first observation has been made by

many. It has to do with the traffic on on

Meadowbrook Parkway in particular,
traveling north to south, and south to
North.

The little that I believe I Know

about the environmental plan, I've gotten

from local media. If this 1is not true,

I'd be a happy person, that the roadway.

Improvements on Meadowbrook Parkway are
going to extend from Northern State
Parkway down to around Hempstead
Turnpike. I believe that if if those
improvements are going to be made and
they are going to work, they need to go
through to at least Southern State

Parkway on both ways.

The second piece to that is, anybody

who is traveling anytime from 3 o'clock

on as late as 7:30, you come off Northern

State Parkway and you need to move over

to go and exit on 0ld Country Road, it is
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impossible. So any kind of improvements
need to improve our ability to move from
the start of Meadowbrook Parkway into 0O1d
Country Road.

My second, and it's a semi big ask:
A road, a connection needs to be built
between Nassau Community College and the
resort. Why? Because there are going to
be so many programs that are going to
involve our students connecting with the
management people in particular at the
casino and the casino, people connecting
at our college. 1In particular,
internships, students moving from the
college to the resort to do internships.

The second is, we're looking forward
to a plethora of adjunct faculty who work
at the casino to come to Nassau and
teach. So that's our ask for the road.
Thank you. Okay. And we are in favor of
the casino.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: I kind of
got that.

Edward Finneran, followed by Jerry
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Kornbluth.

MR. FINNERAN: Edward Finneran,
followed by Jerry Kornbluth.

Mr. Finneran, are you around?

MR. FINNERAN: Okay. Good evening,
Ed Finneran from Garden City. I'm also an
elected official there, as was Vinny
Muldoon and Bruce Chester. You'll be
hearing from our mayor shortly.

First and foremost, I don't know if
it was Vinny or Bruce who requested a 30
day extension. We think it's very clear
that that is warranted in this situation,
because we were laid on with the 25,000
page document a couple of days before
Thanksgiving. We, of course, have
Christmas and Hanukkah between now and
the sixth. So I would ask you, in all due
respect, to give us 30 more days to
respond.

There have been some very articulate
recitations here tonight on wvarious
objections to the to the report. I'm just

going to add a couple on traffic. One
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thing that I don't think has been
accounted for here is the commercial
traffic that's going to be created if
this licence is granted to the Sands.
You're going to have tens of thousands of
pounds of materials moving through our
village and the roadways in and around
Garden City. So please keep that in mind.

I would make a very general comment
with regard to the the study of 180
intersections that are going to be
impacted by this construction here. Take
a look at that very closely. It really
bespeaks the fact that this project is so
extensive and so unnecessary and harmful
to the environment, that it took 819
pages of verbiage and another $25,000 of
exhibits to prove it. Ask yourself,
folks, what is that about?

If you look at the other two largest
casinos in this country. One is in
Connecticut. It's Foxwoods, it's
tribally owned. It's on 1625 acres. If

you look at the next biggest casino, it's
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in Oklahoma, of all places. It's called
the Winter Wonder Park. That's in a
community of 400 people. Ladies and
gentlemen, the impact environmentally is
extraordinary. And you've heard both
sides here. So you know, the decision you
have to make.

I would ask one thing from our good
friends, from the the Union, the good
Americans that they are. How many live
within a three mile radius of the casino?
How many? We all do. Their gain is our
pain. We want Jjobs. Vinny articulated it
very clearly. That's not what this is
about. This is about quality of life and
Jamming a $6 billion project in the
middle of 30,000 students and 2.5 million
Nassau County residents. Thank you very
much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Hello,
Jerry.

Jerry Kornbluth is followed by Mary
Flanagan. Mary Flanagan, please get

ready. Go on, Jerry.
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MR. KORNBLUTH: Good evening,
members of the County Legislature. My
name is Jerry Kornbluth, Vice President
of Community and Governmental Relations
at Nassau Community College. I am proud
to represent Nassau Community College and
support of the Sands project.

As a cornerstone of higher education
on Long Island, we are committed to
fostering opportunity, driving workforce
development and preparing our students
for the future. That's why I strongly
support the Sands Integrated Resort
Project and its Draft Environmental
Impact Statement. The 28,000 pages. This
makes clear that this project offers a
transformative opportunity for our
region, particularly through its
partnership with Nassau Community
College, to develop a hospitality and
workforce training program. This
initiative will equip our students with
the skills and certifications needed to

thrive in a growing industry.
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With over 7800 permanent jobs and
7000 construction jobs, the Sands project
will provide our graduates with access to
high quality career building
opportunities. Their commitment to
underrepresented groups ensures pathways
for success that align with our mission
of equity and inclusion.

Beyond workforce development, the
project will provide $20 million to
enhance the public water supply
infrastructure and fund stormwater
systems to reduce runoff and protect the
environment.

They are also seeking LEED Gold
Certification and integrating numerous
green energy technologies. They are
designing and building this project to be
a powerful example for sustainability
development across the state and region.

Sands has already demonstrated its
dedication to Long Island with a $25
million investment in Uniondale,

Hempstead and East Meadow, alongside a $4
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million annual community benefit
agreement to fund vital services like
schools, parks and libraries that our
students and families rely on.

This is just this is not just a
resort. It is a bold vision for workforce
development, sustainability and community
investment. I urge everyone to support
the DEIS and the transformative potential
of the Sands Integrated Resort Project.
Together, we can create a brighter future
for Long Island.

Nassau Community College is in the
business of giving students opportunities
in life and I have to say that the Sands
Integrated Resort is 100% behind
providing those opportunities for the
students that we teach on a daily basis.
So thank you, Sands, and thank you, the
County Legislature, for supporting of
this project.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Mary
Flanagan followed by Rase Denny.

MS. FLANAGAN: Good evening. I'm
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Mary Carter Flanagan, the mayor of the
Village of Garden City. Thank you for the
opportunity this evening to comment on
the recently released DEIS. You've seen
me here before, and I'll just reiterate,
the Village of Garden City's Board of
Trustees remains unanimously and
unequivocally opposed to this casino
project. As I've mentioned before, we've
passed three resolutions on the matter
opposing the casino. All votes in favor
of that opposition. We've had multiple
elections, and every single candidate who
has run for office in the Village of
Garden City had an opposition to this
casino project as part of their platform.
I'll begin by respectfully
requesting at least one month extension
of time for comments on this voluminous
DEIS. The January 6th deadline is
entirely too short, especially
considering the holidays just mentioned.
I represent a community like you all

do, and I understand the importance of
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paying close attention to the impact the
project will have on your constituents.
That's why I'm here today. The very scope
and length of the DEIS shows this is no
walk in the park, and it further shows
that this project does not belong here in
the heart of Nassau County. As further
discussed in our recently filed article
78, the DEIS is being developed in the
context of a fundamentally flawed SEQRA
process. Impermissible segmentation. A
court previously annulled the 99 year
lease between the County and Sands due to
unlawful segmentation, ruling that the
lease was the first step in the casino
project and that the County should have
reviewed the project's full environmental
impacts.

The County has again improperly
segmented the casino project into
multiple leases to avoid evaluating the
full environmental impacts. The DEIS only
analyzes the casino project lease and not

the 42 year lease already approved by the
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County that gives Sands the possession
and site control required to advance
zoning applications and secure approvals
for the Casino. SEQRA prohibits such
segmentation. We have a flawed neg dec.
There are very real consequences to the
County's improper segmentation, because
the County's environmental review of the
42 year lease was deeply flawed. It
failed to define a proper "no action
baseline" against which to measure the
impacts of the 42 year lease, thereby
ignoring potentially significant impacts
and making the conclusion drawn in the
negative declaration, arbitrary and
capricious.

You have heard from three other
members of the Village board of trustees
and have spoken to the very serious
impacts on traffic, air quality community
impacts, emergency services and water. So
I would ask for additional time. We'll be
submitting extensive comments, and I

thank you for your attention to this very
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important matter.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
Rase Denny followed by Mitchell Scholar.

MR. DENY: Good evening,
Legislators. My name is Rase Denny. I'm
an RN. I've been an RN for 40 plus years.
I've lived in Nassau County for 70 plus
years. Okay. And I found and I've been
living in Uniondale for 39, and that's
where T made my my life. And in those 39
years, I have seen change. Good change.
Okay, what I'm worried about now is that
I don't have to tell you guys what a
negative impact this mega casino is going
to do to us. I live one half a mile from
the Nassau Coliseum. Imagine that. How
many of you live a mile or half a mile
from a gambling casino? How many of you
live so close to, Kellenberg High School,
Nassau Community College, Hofstra
College? And then there's a cancer place
right next to the Coliseum, and what you
want to pass is a cancer causing agent.

I've been a nurse for 40 years on the
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cancer unit, so I know what cancer is all
about. And that is cancer. That casino is
a cancer. Trust me, folks, I've seen it.

I've worked for Winthrop Hospital
for 25 years. Now it's New York, Langone.
And trust me, I know what I'm talking
about.

You folks were all elected to
basically work with your constituents.
Your constituents, us, say that this is
not right; 99% of us. I look at what the
Long Island Railroad guy had said. He
said that, well, we can always take the
railroad. I take the railroad every day,
and I have to stand up every day to get
to work. Unless you buy new railroads.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Mitchell Scholar is our next speaker. Is
Mitchell Scholar around? Mitchell
Scholar.

(Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Last call.
Okay. The next one will be David Okorn,

followed by Marie Reimers.
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But one moment. Deputy Presiding
Officer has an announcement to make.

LEGISLATOR MCKEVITT: Yes. We've
just been listening to a lot of the
testimony and a lot of comments and
concerns public has at this point. So in
light of that, again, originally the date
to extend the time for comments was on
Monday, January 6th at 5 p.m., we are
going to extend that to Tuesday, January
21lst at 5 p.m.. So another couple weeks
until Tuesday, January 21st at 5 p.m. for
all written comments. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.

Go ahead, sir.

MR. OKORN: Good evening. My name is
David Okorn. I'm VP of the New York
Community Trust Long Island office. The
New York Community Trust is one of the
largest grant makers in our region. We
grant out more than $250 million
annually. I'm here to express my strong
support for the Sands Integrated Resort

project and the comprehensive Draft EIS.
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Many speakers tonight will talk
about the infrastructure investments that
the Sands has committed to, which
undoubtedly will modernize our area. My
comments tonight will focus on the
investment that the Sands has committed
to in the community that will strengthen
the fabric of our surrounding
communities.

The Community Benefits Agreement
referenced in the DEIS is the largest to
be offered by any developer on Long
Island, with an initial $25 million and
then $4 million annually once the resort
is opened. This agreement is more than
just a financial contribution. It is a
commitment to the long term prosperity
and well-being of our communities. The 4
million per year will be managed in
partnership with the New York Community
Trust, which has served our local region
for the past 100 years, to ensure that we
address critical local needs, including

supporting schools, fire departments,
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libraries and parks, strengthening our
local nonprofits that provide the
essential health and human services to
our neighbors.

It is important to understand how
vital an additional $4 million per year
dedicated to strengthening strengthening
our communities is. When you look at the
past and how many foundations have left
the region, like the Rauch Foundation,
the Hagedorn Foundation. If you look on
the corporate side, major contributors to
philanthropy on Long Island, such as
Computer Associates and Symbol
Technologies, those companies have left
Long Island, leaving a huge void in the
needs for community services.

In addition to the robust community
benefits outlined in the DEIS, the Sands
project will generate over 7000
construction jobs and 7800 permanent jobs
upon completion. These jobs will not only
provide income, but also open doors to

career training and advancement,
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especially for underserved communities.
Improved public water supply
infrastructure with a $20 million
investment and a new well that will
provide access and capacity for the
entire community. Funds stormwater and
rainwater management systems that will
reduce runoff and increase green spaces
over seven acres, and enhancing our local
environmental quality of life. And
they've committed to creating new
educational opportunities, including with
Nassau Community College and LIU.

This project truly lifts all boats,
and I urge you to move forward with the
DEIS. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.

Maria Reimers. Followed by Georgios
Kitnas.

MS. REIMERS: Hi. Good evening. I've
been coming here so many times. Right now
I don't have the energy anymore. Because
I know you guys are smart people. What

you guys are doing, maybe I cannot do it.
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And it's look like you're making fun of
people. Like you're making fun of people
when they come here. You guys are not
taking Q&A. So, therefore, we just come
here is like bla, bla, bla, bla, bla. And
none of you will never answer anything.

Sands it's a private business. I was
not born yesterday morning. Neither none
of you. So if they are spending so much
money, to what effect? If one of you guys
can tell me to what effect? That will be
my Christmas gift. Come on.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: I'm sorry.
This is not a gquestion and answer. This
is called a hearing. We're here to listen
to what you said.

MS. REIMERS: I know it, that's what
I just told you. I just told you. But all
I know is I have a bachelor degree in
finance. I work at Chase for 22 years.
And then after that, now, for the union
people that's talking there, I am a union
member and I am a shop steward. All

right. So I know what it is. When you say
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that they're going to get the job, how
long are they going to get the job for?
Construction is going to be forever?
They're going to build the building and
then what? And then what? After the
building is built, what happened? So they
still have that job. They're going to be
in the corporate headquarters.

So now Sands said that they want you
to expand Middlebrook Parkway. Why you
guys are talking while I'm talking?
That's not nice. Thank you so much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Georgios Kitnas. Followed by John
Tsiokos.

(Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Jaime
Franchi followed by Kerry Goldberg.

MS. FRANCHI: Hi, everybody. I'm
Jamie Franchi. I'm here on behalf of the
Long Island Contractors Association. We
represent the heavy construction industry
on Long Island. We're here to voice our

strong support for the project. And to
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voice our appreciation for the very
thorough and comprehensive DEIS. We have
never seen anything like this before. The
commitment to listening to the community
and answering all feedback, commitment to
sustainability measures is really
unprecedented. So we support and we are
very grateful for the community and for
Sands to listen to all of us. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Is Kerry Goldberg here? No. Kevin Going.

(Whereupon, no verbal

response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Mike
Jacobs. Followed by Anthony Guerrero.

MR. JACOBS: Thank you all for being
here and sitting through it.

We've heard the same facts over and
over again. The real issue is the
environment and the quality of life that
the decisions that each of you make is
going to impact on Nassau County for
generations to come. Your difficult job

is to separate the emotions. I'm a guy
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that started my first job as a union guy
in Island Park, New York as a plumber.
And I will tell you, if we throw
everything out and just listen to what
Mr. Muldoon said, that was the voice of
common sense. That was it. What is good
about this project? What is good about
it? All this money that's going to come
into the casino? I don't believe that
good tooth fairy lives in Nassau County.
It's going to come from losers. It's
going to come, yes, some people from out
of town. But it's going to come from kids
from Hofstra. It's going to come from
kids from Nassau Community College. This
is a disease.

And again, what Mr. Muldoon said
about loving the union. I'm an offshore
tuna fisherman. My friends, are mostly
union guys, steam fitters, the whole
thing. We're not out to hurt anything.
What we're out to do is say, can't we do
any better than make a deal with the

devil?
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And let me tell you, we are going to
win the 100m. The 100 meter run we got in
the bag with Sands. They're going to make
us win, but we're going to lose the
marathon. That's what's going to happen.
And it's a difficult job for each one of
you. You're under a lot of pressure. The
unions again, I'm not anti-union. I'm
pro-union. But the pressure, you cannot
look at the short term gain of what you
are going to get when you are in your
quiet time away from Mike Jacobs and away
from Mr. Muldoon and away from the union
guys, you have to say to yourself, what
is this going to impact with the
environment of the towns that I love?

And no it's not the guy that lives -- and
I loved them-- a mile away. There's
always collateral damage. Always. That's
the way it works. But this is not about a
guy in his house. This is about the
integrity of the place I grew up in East
Rockaway by the Grand Canal. All the

estuaries, everything that we have is
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going to be threatened by, yes, this
cancer of building a monstrosity and
morphing us into Queens and Atlantic
City. Welcome to Nassau County. You have
to make the right choice. Thank you.

MS. GOLDBERG: Hi, I'm Carrie
Goldberg. Thank you for your time.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Then
Anthony Guerrero will be next. Okay. Go
ahead. Please.

MS. GOLDBERG: I just wanted to say
that as a local woman, business owner and
a homeowner for almost 30 years here in
Nassau County, I live in Bethpage -- so
yes, 1t's not exactly across the street
from the Coliseum, but it's very close by
-- and a parent, that I am a very strong
supporter of the Sands project. I'm a
product originally of Merrick my entire
life. I have heard about transformative
opportunities on this property, and
nothing has ever been good enough. And
that's the major problem. We would be

leaving it basically barren. And it's
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very upsetting. And the Sands is really
here, they're looking to enhance women
owned businesses, minority owned
businesses. There's so much room for
growth.

And yes, as someone who is a decent
shopper over at the Roosevelt Field mall,
the fact that they would be extending the
parkway is actually a win for the
community and anybody who has ever done
Christmas shopping. But thank you very
much.

And one of the other things is that
people complained that there wasn't
enough media coverage of this project.
That just means that they're not opening
their eyes. Newsday, Newsl2, local
papers, flyers, mailers, you name it have
been sent to every single person
throughout Nassau County. So if you are a
Nassau County resident and you do not
know about this project, it means that
you are choosing to ignore what's going

on in your backyard. Sands even went so
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far as to participate in millions of
fairs and festivals every weekend
throughout the summer. So whether you
don't read a paper but you walk your
downtown, you would have seen them and
you would have heard from the project. So
that is a major, major problem that
people are feeling that they haven't been
exposed to enough information. The
information is out there. It definitely
is. You just have to open your eyes.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Anthony Guerrero. Followed by Ray Meyer.

MR. GUERRERO: Thank you. My name is
Anthony Guerrero, and I am a proud member
of Smart Local 28 sheet metal workers.
And by the way, is here as someone who
will gain financially. I'm a Nassau
County taxpayer, and I represent the
thousands of union members who will be
working at this project.

Today, I stand before you to applaud
Stands and the monumental 28,000 page

DEIS. This document is not just thorough,
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it is comprehensive and represents the
most extensive environmental analysis we
have ever seen on Long Island
underscoring the meticulous planning and
commitment behind this initiative.

The DEIS also reinforces Sands'
steadfast commitment to the labor
movement on Long Island. From day one,
Sands engaged with the union movement
here on Long Island, inviting us to have
a seat at the table. This proactive
approach exemplifies their dedication to
collaboration and community involvement.

Sands additional $150 million
infrastructure investment will
undoubtedly have a far reaching positive
impact on the future of Nassau County.
This project includes crucial
developments such as the expansion of the
Meadowbrook substation and the addition
of a new well, investment essential to
strengthening Nassau infrastructure.

The labor movement will play a

pivotal role in bringing these
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modernizations to life, creating over
7000 union construction jobs. This not
only demonstrates Sands' commitment to
utilize utilizing local talent, but also
highlights the importance of skilled
labor in achieving and leaving these
ambitious goals.

The DEIS shows me the economic
benefits of this project. With over $563
million in annual tax revenue. The
financial influx will support essential
public services including schools,
libraries, parks, public safety and local
nonprofits. This project is about
creating a brighter, stronger future for
generations of Long Islanders to come and
not another generation of "not here".

In closing, I urge our leaders to
move this process forward to the final
environmental impact statement. This is a
rare opportunity to bring lasting
benefits to Nassau County and Long
Island, benefits that will resonate for

years to come. Thank you.
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PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.

Ray Meyer. Hanif Russell. James
Lynch. And James Lynch. Lisa Birch.

(Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Luciano
Sabatini.

MR. SABATINI: I'm Luciano Sabatini.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay,
good. Followed by Karen Montalbano. Go
ahead, sir.

MR. SABATINI: I am an adjunct
professor at Hofstra University. I've
been working there for over 20 years. And
I've had a front row seat as to what's
happening in this area. Yes, the traffic
congestion has gotten a lot worse, but my
primary concern is about air pollution.
We have about 20,000 college students
living and working in a very confined
area. Now we're going to add 23,000
visitors to the casino. So I would like
to know who's going to monitor the air
pollution, which obviously is going to be

much greater.
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We know that cancer rates on Long
Island are high as it is. One inch nine
women can expect to develop breast
cancer. Who's going to monitor the health
impact of your decisions? Please vote no
for the casino.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Karen
Montalbano. Okay. Elizabeth Kroner.
Elizabeth Kroner.

(Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
Ray Goger. Followed by Deron Anthony.

MR. GOGER: Good evening. I
appreciate the red side. I appreciate
the green side. It takes a lot to get up
here.

I moved from the west end of Long
Island -- I guess that would be Queens --
to make a better life for myself and my
family. Now, I've been watching the
Nassau Coliseum for 25 years lay
stagnant. And the word stagnant means --
what comes out of it is stink. So let's

think of something to make this a better
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place, not a stagnant place. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Deron Anthony. Stacy Richardson, is Stacy
Richardson here? Neela Lockel. Sorry, I'm
not getting your name right. Followed by
Anthony Maffia.

MS. LOCKEL: Good evening. And thank
you for having us all here tonight. My
name 1is Neela Lockel. I'm the president
and CEO of the EAC network. We are based
in Garden City, and our organization
serves all of downstate New York with
vital services, including helping people
find a constructive path forward. We are
partners with Sands to channel workforce
opportunities into this project for all
Long Islanders to earn a living wage.

I commend and appreciate the very
thorough process that has been undertaken
to complete this Environmental Impact
Assessment. I appreciate their commitment
to address the findings, to ensure that
Nassau County will only be a better place

for all because of their presence.
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The proposed project will generate
not just revenue for the region and
create jobs, but the process to get there
will also add great value to our region.
I'll speak to two points. The
improvements to our infrastructure have
been long overdue. As we all know,
improvements to our roadways and
specifically the Meadowbrook Parkway will
benefit all commuters, such as many of us
who use these roadways on a daily basis
as it is.

Our general quality of life will
also benefit from the vast improvements
that Sands is already supporting and is
committing to support in the future.
Their significant financial contributions
will reach everyone who needs it. They
are also focusing on communities who have
historically been underserved, and they
will ensure that our whole community can
strive for a better life.

Nassau County needs corporate

partners like Sands, who will step up to
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the task and be a committed community
partner across the board. Thank you for
your time.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Anthony
Maffia. And followed by Stephen Spurgeon.

MR. MAFFIA: Thank you for being up
here today. I'm for the Sands. I work for
a Northstar Contracting Group. Okay. We
do environmental tests before we do
anything. We don't hurt the environment.
Everybody's complaining about the
environment, okay? Everybody's
complaining about the air. But they all
want the resources from the County. But
they don't think about what $6 billion
is. Everybody says it's not about the
money. Money talks; Bullshit walks. Okay.
All right. And that's it. That's all I
got to say. And it's going to create a
lot, of lot of jobs okay. That's it.
Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Stephen
Spurgeon followed by Jeanine Maynard.

MR. SPURGEON: Hello. Thank you for
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the opportunity to speak. I am the owner
of an organization called Boss. Boss
represents 30 companies that serve as
commercial buildings. We have
approximately 3-4000 employees over the
course of those 30 companies, 3-4000
voting employees, taxpaying employees who
want to see a better life in Nassau
County and throughout Long Island.

I am a lifetime Long Island
resident. I have seen over those years,
proposal after proposal, get shot down
because people don't have the foresight
to see the improvements that it can
bring. We have to show tat they will
bring these improvements.

This is a LEED Gold Project. Now, if
you're not in the construction field, you
don't understand what a LEED Gold Project
means. It means that every aspect of the
environmental needs have been met. It
won't certify for LEED Gold if it hasn't
-- 1t has to be agreeable to the water

requirements, to the air requirements, to

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516 —=129




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

the traffic requirements. All those
things that are going into the SEQRA
report have to be of LEED Gold quality.
This is not just a proposal. This is a
unigque and comprehensive opportunity to
improve the lives not only of people
throughout Long Island, but also
surrounding communities which have been
underserved. Not all of them, but a few
of them around the Coliseum have been
underserved.

Lastly, we have at the Coliseum,
basically an eyesore. It's never used.
It's empty. It's vacant space. We can
bring in over $500 million in tax
revenue. We have an environmentally safe
project that'll bring in 8000 jobs and
$500 million. The gquestion is, do you, as
a Legislature, have the backbone to vote
something in that will improve the
future, our children's future, our
grandchildren's future? That's what we
need to worry about. This improvement

will go for generations. It'll bring in
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income. It'll bring in jobs. It'll bring
in a lot of benefits to Nassau and
Suffolk. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Stacy
Richardson we missed you and Jeanine,
you'll go next. I believe you were in the
other room. Go ahead, please.

MS. RICHARDSON: Stacy Richardson, I
am the president of the Uniondale
Resource Center Committee Oversight
Board. Our organization, by this I mean
the people of Uniondale, strive to make
Uniondale a more healthy, happy, and
progressive community. Sands is now
tasked with making sure that the hamlet
of Uniondale, which is the most impacted
community moving to the future, that is
rewarding for several years to come.

We, the people of Uniondale, will
also be challenged to move in the future
that is safe, healthy and in an efficient
way. Many other organizations here may
have had an input in your Draft

Environmental Impact Study report. It is
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not clear how long it took Sands to
create this report. We, the people of
Uniondale, would have loved to be a part
of the vision of the casino and the
Environmental Impact Study report.
However, as the new kid on the block, we
are determined to face and work as hard
as we can to make sure that the hamlet of
Uniondale will be the beacon of light to
the other towns, villages and hamlets.
We ask Sands to provide us with a
complete paper copy of the 28,000 page
unredacted paper report, which includes
all addendums, maps, source documents,
etc. in legal business days to our
address so that our team can add to the
voice, ideas and concerns, to end that,
to help the people of the hamlet of
Uniondale. Our sole purpose is to move
the hamlet of Uniondale forward in the
future, in a manner that would be most
beneficial to all. But to do this, we,
the people of the hamlet of Uniondale,

would like to be part of the advisory
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board of Sands as they move forward with
the casino and not to be left out. Thank
you. Have a good night.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
Miss Maynard, you're now followed by Riva
Hickson.

MS. MAYNARD: Good evening. I'm
Jeanine Maynard. I'm also the
environmental co-chair for the Sands
committee, representing on the community
side. Sammy Chu is the professional
expert. And so I echo the comments that
he made about the work that we did, and
that the document reflects priorities
that were developed in the committee and
discussed at length and the report did a
good job.

I also reflect Adrienne Esposito's
comments that there are a few edits we'd
like to see a few tweaks. She commented
that she'd like to clarify some of the
rigorous measures, especially for waste
management and water, and that there has

to be a mechanism identified to monitor
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with community transparency things going
forward in the future.

The document does speak about the
future, and it does have provisions for
safety and other things that get
monitored throughout the life of the
document. There are a few areas of tweaks
that, as a Uniondale resident I would add
and there are things that were discussed
there.

On page 723 of the document at 605
in the actual document, but 723 in the
PDF, it talks about 40% of the community
benefits program going to community
facilities, and in Uniondale we want it
to go to facilities and programs. It
won't be sufficient if it's just
facilities. So we want to look at some
of the detailed language and just make
sure that certain things are included.

We also had discussions with Sands
that indicated that the 2% annual
inflation increase would also pertain to

the community benefits package of money
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for everyone's benefit. So it was named
for Nassau County. It was named for the
Town of Hempstead, but we also want it in
the community benefits package, which
seemed to be under a different paragraph,
that it will be adjusted for the
inflation.

On page 164, the language spoke to
host community. Uniondale is named on
page 165, but 164 Nassau County and the
Town of Hempstead were named. Uniondale
wants its position as the host community
to be recognized in the document. It's
very important to us.

And then lastly, there's something
that Sands doesn't directly have control
over it, but they agreed to help us and
that is with some zoning care, so that
the surrounding area will get some relief
from certain types of problematic
businesses. We don't want check cashing,
pawn shops and other things populating
the area. We also are looking for relief

from conditions of bed and breakfast. And
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I know Nassau County is considering some
legislation. The surrounding communities
need that to help us.

But overall, I support the document
and the DEIS. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: And you
actually read it.

MS. MAYNARE: Yes.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Terrific.
Thank you. Riva Hickson, are you here?
No. Richard Catalano. Followed by Ed
Carr.

MR. CATALANO: As a CPA for 40
years, I'm going to limit my comments to
the economic aspects that were in the
study. The report compares the casino
economic output to the current Colosseum.
A more appropriate comparison would be to
an alternative projects such as a life
science complex.

The report does not disclose the
number of visitors during weekdays and
weekends. Sands knows how enraged your

constituents would be if they actually
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knew. A smaller casino in Boston suburb
gets 50,000 visitors on peak weekends.

The report does not disclose the
percentage of visitors who will be from
Long Island or off Long Island. Where
will the $2 billion in gambling losses
come from.

The report did not analyze the
economic harm to our local restaurants
and downtown shops by diverting $2
billion into gambling losses.

You also didn't analyze the impact
on your sales tax revenues. When you take
$2 billion of discretionary sales,
taxable dollars, and you convert them
into gambling losses, you lose that sales
tax revenue.

The report did not analyze the
economic harm to Roosevelt Field and the
surrounding shopping district that's
going to be impacted by the construction
and all the result in traffic jams.

The report falsely states 15 times

that a local schools would get $217
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million a year. To quote a previous
speaker, "that's bullshit". There is no
provision to require the State to provide
more state aid to schools near a casino.
Albany gets 80% of gaming taxes. That's a
$400 million cash grab that goes from
Nassau County and Long Islanders to
Albany; money we will never see again.

The report ignores a negative impact
on home values for those unfortunate
residents who are going to live near the
casino like Uniondale, East Meadow,
Westbury. Will the County indemnify
these homeowners for these economic
losses? Think about it.

The report ignores the economic harm
to Hofstra University. My fellow alum Tom
McKevitt turned his back on this
institution. I was shocked to find in the
report that Legislators McKevitt and
Bynoe, both inappropriately co-chaired
committees that were established by Sands
solely to lobby residents for this

massive casino; that was inappropriate.
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More importantly, the report ignores
human cost, placing a massive casino in
the heart of a congested suburb next to
two colleges, a Catholic high school,
will inevitably lead to people dying.

For the record, this clearly meets a
legal definition of gross negligence.
Every traffic accident and death caused
by one of those 10 million casino
visitors will result in lawsuits against
Sands, against the County, and each one
of you personally, should you choose to
vote for this casino.

One thing I'll leave you with I Jjust
got this newsletter. A political ad for a
balanced budget. This probably cost our
taxpayers over $10,000 at least. You have
spent $0 on town halls. You have spent $0
on newsletters telling us about this
massive casino. That is a dysfunctional
legislative body.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Ed Carr.
Followed by Louis Gorozdi.

MR. CARR: Hi, Mr. Presiding

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516 ——=139 ——




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

Officer. My name is Ed Carr. I'm here
representing Discover Long Island, which
is also the Convention and Tourism
Bureau, government created.

I came in August and spoke to you
about the advantages of having this
integrated resort. So I'm not going to
speak about that tonight. I know that
that's not the purpose of the hearing.
The purpose of the hearing is really to
discuss the DEIS and whether it should
move forward.

On a personal level, I'm a licensed
engineer. In a prior life, I was also for
many years a department head at the Town
of Huntington where I dealt with DEIS,
FEIS, assessment forms, part one, part
two, etc. I can tell you that this is a
very thorough -- and the record should
reflect -- that this is a very, very
thorough Draft Environmental Impact
Statement.

The purpose, of course, is to have a

scope created, as well as looking at all
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of the potential mitigations that could
occur if the project were to move
forward. I realize that many of the
people tonight have brought up these
seemingly nitpicky arguments. And it
brings to mind that old quote from the
Soviet era, Stalin's secret police guy
Beria, who said, show me the man and I'll
show you the crime. I would add to that,
show me the DEIS and I can show you a
deficiency if I were on this side of the
aisle.

You are going to have some potential
deficiencies in any DEIS. But again, this
is a very robust plan that was put forth.
I would encourage you to move the process
forward. You have 45 days to either send
it back to the applicant so they can
revise it, and we can do this all over
again, or move the process forward and
then let the community, the stakeholders,
everybody take a look at it and then go
through line by line and see about the

mitigations. Thank you.
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PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Louis
Gorozdi followed by Jake Razinsky.

MR. GORODZI: Thank vyou,
legislators, for allowing me to speak. My
name is Louis Gorozdi. I am a Nassau
County resident.

Legislators, please look at the big
picture here and the risks at play. Just
the sheer volume of this Draft
Environmental Impact Statement should be
a red flag and a real concern. Over 2000
pages with attachments and references. By
contrast, the Shoreham Nuclear Power
Plant's Final Environmental Impact
Statement was less in length, totaling
around 1000 pages. The significance of
the volume of an environmental impact
statement is the number of concerns,
concerns and risks that a mega project
brings and identifies from environmental,
health and safety, infrastructure,
economic, social quality of life, and
much, much more.

The report's Environmental Impact
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Statement Section 3 titled Existing
Conditions, Potential Impact and Proposed
Mitigation Measures. This section only
identifies 15 areas of impact and their
corresponding mitigation measures. This
definition is very limited and
unrealistic for this mega project.

But let's erroneously assume for a
moment that there is only 15 areas of
concern. We know for a fact that it is
statistically impossible to predict the
future with 100% accuracy. So the
qgquestion here would be: What if the
assessments are off by 5% inaccuracy, or
10%, 20% or 30%? What if there was an
unforeseen omission? Can we recover
without irreversible damage? These risks
are real, unpredictable and cannot be
underestimated.

Section 5, Unavoidable Adverse
Effects, Identify Short Term and Long
Term Effects. Under short term effects
only identifies construction related

issues. This is totally unrealistic and
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very limited. Under long term effects,
there is questionable assumptions which
are likely to be proven wrong and
inaccurate in the future. And this
section sounds as 1if it was offering a
bribe by offering funding to Nassau and
Suffolk County, Police, community, local
schools, Town of Hempstead (buzzer).
These funding issues should be decided by
elected officials.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: You are
done. Thank you.

Jake Razinsky. Is Jake Razinsky
here? All right. Flore Mastroianni. Not
here. Okay.

Barbara Kane will be followed by
Jennifer Leveque.

MS. KANE: Ladies and gentlemen,
good evening. My name is Barbara Kane. I
am an East Meadow resident and I'm a
local realtor. And I say no to the
casino. I've spoken several times before,
so forgive me if I am redundant.

Given the magnitude and the scope
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and size of this project, we know that
the environmental mental impact will be
enormous. Not to mention the financial
decline of generational wealth in the
value of the real estate that Long
Islanders own right now in their homes.

I'm going to mention that Don Clavin
has been quoted in the news opposing
congestion pricing in New York City for
Long Islanders. Then why, might I add,
would he allow all this congestion from
Las Vegas Sands to come to our own
backyard?

In addition, I get that union
leaders want jobs. We all do. We all want
to make money. But at what expense? We're
looking at another lane on Meadowbrook
Parkway. And in addition, 1if we're
looking at another lane on Meadowbrook
Parkway, we did have a representative
from Long Island Railroad indicating that
they're now going to be transporting
busloads. Busloads of people to this

casino, causing further congestion on our
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roadways.

Now, I don't know about you, but I
am very familiar with the traffic on
Hempstead Turnpike. We all know what
that's like at four and 5:00. What about
24/7? How are we going to deal with that
impact in our community?

The stress on our water aquifer, not
to mention the introduction of any cancer
causing agents, this is something that is
so unknown and very scary, I might add.

The traffic, the noise pollution
will destroy our communities.

We pay taxes to enjoy a certain
quality of life in Long Island. I have no
problem paying taxes to live a life on
Long Island that I consider a quality of
life that I want.

If we allow Las Vegas Sands Casino
to come to our home in our backyard, I
might mention, we will turn into Queens
and our lifestyle that we are so
accustomed to will be gone forever. I

urge you, please, to review this
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document, this 28,000 page document, very
thoroughly and do the right thing for our
children and future generations to come.
We can do better. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Jennifer Leveque. Okay. Sequoia Webber --
Truitt.

(Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Sebastian
Mazzotta followed by Gail Busillo.

MR. MAZZOTTA: My name is Sebastian
Mazzotta. I am a resident of East Meadow
for a good number of years. And I would
like to say that we should build
something at the hub, but not a casino.
The last time I was at this meeting and I
addressed you folks, I said the same
thing. So I apologize for being
repetitive.

The unions need work. They have
families and children and they have to
put food on their tables. And I agree, we
have Union in our family. But what we

need to do is to build something
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positive.

Now my understanding is that NYU
may be thinking about putting a hospital
at the hub. To me, that makes sense.
You're bringing good gquality jobs. You
bring in revenue. You don't extract
revenue. Better speakers than I and I'm
humbled by them, have all said the same
thing. A casino extract wealth. It
diminishes families. It creates drugs.
Alcoholism. Gambling problems. Crime. It
puts stress on our communities. And I
believe you all. Live in our community
Does anybody not live in the Nassau
County area?

So if we've got a 28,000 page
report, an impact statement that's that
thick, I haven't seen it. I'm not a
lawyer. I probably would need someone to
help explain it to me. Not because I'm
ignorant, but because you're burying a
lot of stuff in 28,000 pages. Come on.
When you went to school, you wrote a

report you threw words into it so that
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the teacher would be fooled into thinking
you know what the heck you were talking
about. Okay, we've all been there.

So all I'm saying is, as a resident
of East Meadow build, but don't do the
casino, put shops, put whatever works.
Bring revenue in, not bleed revenue out,
please.

And again I understand that there's
going to be a big issue for the buses
that are going to have to come down off
the turnpike and then somehow get down
into the casino. That's going to be a
trick and a half buses and not small
little vehicles. 1In addition to the
traffic on Hempstead Turnpike, which
everybody has alluded to, I live pretty
close to that turnpike, and I can tell
you, at 5 o'clock you go nowhere. You
might as well just get out and walk.
Thank you for your time.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Gail
Busillo. Followed by Joel Harris.

MS. BUSILLO: I'm a resident of East
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Meadow. In college many years ago, I
studied social science and economics. And
I'm here to talk about the economic
impact that only a few speakers have
alluded to in which I was glad they did.

I recognize and acknowledged that
there will be a boon to the small
businesses spread throughout the County
with the construction workers good wages
going to local businesses where they
live. But what happens when the
construction ends? Then the devastation
starts.

Even if only the casino is built at
first, where will the workers come from?
There's low unemployment in Nassau
County. They'll come from current
businesses because the workers can earn
more there. Sands will be sure to have
their pay just a little bit higher than
local businesses are paying. That starts.

Then the hotels get built. Sure,
Nassau County can have their students

prepare for high paying hospitality jobs.
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But what percentage of hotels and
restaurants are high paid hospitality
jobs? Not many.

So we get the workers being lured
from all the local restaurants,
entertainment, retail establishments. And
many of them will fail and close because
they can't compete with the luxury,
exciting new establishments.

And let's face it, everyone here,
when they go out on a date night or a
special event in their family, they want
to go to some place that's really
special. And the same old, same old
places they've gone for years they're
going to look very staid, and they're
going to want to go to the new luxury top
chefs menus and the exciting world famous
entertainment venues. And so the patrons
will be drawn away from the
establishments that have survived the
loss of employees by paying higher. But
they're going to lose patrons. They're

going to go out of business. I saw this
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in two cities personally. Niagara Falls,
New York, allowed an Indian nation to
build, and it devastated them.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay. Do
we have Joel Harris. Joel Harris is not
here. Let's see. Okay. Maya Jenkins.
Not here. Scott Livingston. Scott.
Livingston. Dan Lloyd. Followed by, if
she's here, Daphne Baptiste.

MR. LLOYD: Good evening. As the
founder and president Of Minority
Millennials, our mission has always been
to help young people access jobs, build
wealth, and become civically engaged.
Tonight, I want to emphasize how the
Draft Environmental Impact Statement for
the Sands New York project aligns with
that mission and presents an
extraordinary opportunity to create a
sustainable economy, enhance
environmental infrastructures, provide
meaningful careers, and establish a
vibrant social life for present and

future generations of Long Islanders.
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This DEIS is more than a regulatory
requirement. It's a roadmap for
addressing Nassau County's most pressing
challenges, while ensuring the proper
environmental infrastructure investments
are made to sustain our regional quality
of life. This comprehensive review
tackles critical issues such as traffic
congestion, water sustainability and
energy demands with a $150 million
commitment to infrastructure upgrades
that will benefit the community for
decades to come.

This project is not just about
infrastructure, it's about
transformation. With over $563 million in
annual tax revenue, this development will
fund vital services like schools,
libraries, parks, public safety and local
nonprofits. These resources have the
potential to stabilize property taxes,
improve quality of life initiatives for
seniors, and expand educational and

sports programs for our youth. The Sands
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New York Project is a once in a lifetime
opportunity to strengthen Nassau County's
future. It offers the chance to build a
sustainable economy, create meaningful
careers, and enhance the quality of life
for our communities, all while addressing
critical environmental infrastructure
needs. Long Island needs more corporate
partners like Sands, who are willing to
invest deeply in our shared future and
make a lasting impact.

I commend the robust DEIS process
and the vision that underpins this
transformative project. I urge the Nassau
County Legislature to seize this moment
and work together to create a brighter,
more sustainable future for all Long
Islanders. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.
Is Daphne Baptiste not here? Sequoia is
here? Followed by Theresa Regnante.

MR. WEBER: Good evening. I'm here
today to discuss. Opposition to the

casino. And as reading the DEIS, I
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decided today to speak about how it's
going to affect not only our community,
but everyone around us as far as the
police, the firefighters, the ambulance.
Because why I'm mentioning this, how the
environment is going to tie into all this
is because every single day I hear on the
news, car accidents, I hear police
responding to all these problems that
people deal with, with the car accidents.
And I keep always seeing this every
single day in the local news. So my
concern is I don't want to put more work
on our local law enforcement every single
day. They do enough work, hard working
work, and I don't want to go to work one
day and I have to deal with someone
that's maybe incoherent or is not doing
right or something. As far as maybe
having a little bit too much drink
because we, you know, we all know this is
going to bring a lot of alcohol and all
that.

So again, why I'm stressing this is
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that. I think it's unnecessary to bring
something that we know the consequences
are going to come in here and instead
ignore it.

In 2011, in the state of
Connecticut, Mohegan Sun casino, there
was a human trafficker caught. And why I
mentioned this is because in this
country, I thought human trafficking
would be illegal. That is because, well,
human trafficking, if anyone does not
know, is taking someone against their
will and maybe for sex slavery or for
other kind of things out there. So I just
I just don't understand how we're
discussing this, and we're not taking
into consideration how this actually
would do bad for the environment.

If we're going to be sending this in
here, we're going to be sending a lot of
people to hospitals. We're going to have
a law enforcement overworked. Hospitals
are overworked already.

And one last thing before I close, I
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want to mention about human trafficking.
If you ever read any of these articles
about casinos, everyone has a computer in
their phone these days. There's no
excuse. You can look it up online. And
when casinos come here, it always
happens, that human trafficking follows
in all this crime. And the relevance is,
is that it's going to bring a lot of
crime and hard work on the police and
everyone. I don't think the police should
be going through all this. And if you
ever go to the Marriott right next over
there, I find it ironic. There's a sign
on the door saying, "Call New York State
if you see anyone with human trafficking
conditions". So why are we bringing this
here? We should say no to the casino.
That's it.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Theresa
Regnante. Followed by Daphne Baptiste.

MS. REGNANTE: My name is Theresa
Regnante, president and CEO for the

United Way of Long Island. I'm in strong
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support of this integrated project. We
operate Youth Build Long Island in
Hempstead. This is a program waiting for
an opportunity to have an on the job
construction training initiative for the
future, and helping over a thousand
people each and every year. Employment,
investment, careers and yes, a major
philanthropic partner, probably the
largest philanthropic partner on Long
Island will be Sands, New York. Keeping
our young people engaged here on Long
Island, a very key component of this
integrated project. They will be a leader
for the nonprofit sector for the
investment to advance the common good.
There is so much to be done.

United way, along with Suny 0ld
Westbury, will be issuing an annual
report card on the impact of the $4
million investment in the outcomes that
they have promised. The DEIS is
comprehensive and answers all of our

questions. Sands has worked hard to
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incorporate the public's comments,
providing mitigation every step of the
way. Water, traffic and safety; three
vital components for sustainability. It
is an extraordinary integrated plan.

This is really a home run, grand
slam for Nassau County. I heard a lot of
people talk about taxes, tax revenue,
economic impact. You could bring a
hospital into the region, but hospitals
and not for profit organizations, they
don't pay taxes.

We have a lot of things happening in
the area, educational institutions. We
have a lot of development with no tax
base and structure. So unless we're going
to unravel that whole 501 C3, Hempstead
has a lot of Not-for-profit partners. It
needs for profit partners. Thank you very
much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
Daphne Baptiste. Not here. Andrew
Ayvodegi from Amityville. Charles Fisher.

Oh, you were here? Okay, good. Charles
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Fisher is next.

MR. AYODEGI: Good evening. My name
is Andrew Ayodegi and as a local
entrepreneur and someone who manages
multiple youth initiatives, focus on
character education and student athlete
development. I've had the privilege of
working with over 1500 youth across
Nassau County. I've seen firsthand the
potential that exists in our youth, and I
know projects like Sands New York have
the power to unlock the potential for
generations to come.

The Draft Environmental Impact
Statement for this project is a testament
to the thoughtful planning and
transformation vision behind it. This is
by far the most extensive environmental
review I've seen addressing critical
challenges like traffic congestion, water
sustainability, energy demands while
committed $150 million to infrastructure
upgrades.

But beyond the logistics, this
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project represents hope and opportunity.
With over $563 million in annual tax
revenue, Sands New York offers a
financial lifeline to our community.
These dollars could be put towards
stabilizing property taxes and enhancing
the quality of life projects for our
seniors, and creating educational and
sports programs for our young people.
Initiatives that directly align with the
work I do every day to support Nassau
County's youth.

Imagine what this investment could
mean for our schools, parks, local
organizations. It's a transformative
commitment to the future of this county,
and it ensures that Nassau County remains
a place where young people could thrive
and build for their lives.

Nassau County deserves a central
development that reflects the beauty,
energy and the potential of the island.
Based on the DEIS, I'm confident that the

Sands will deliver just that. A
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development that uplifts our communities
while respecting and enhancing the
character of our home. This project isn't
just about buildings, it's about people.
It's about creating opportunities for
young professionals, families, and
entrepreneurs like myself to see Nassau
County flourish.

I urge the Nassau County Legislature
to recognize this once in a lifetime
opportunity, and move forward with a
project that truly represents the best of
what we can be. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Charles
Fisher. Followed by Luis Vasquez.

MR. FISHER: Happy holidays to you,
Legislators. I know you all been here for
a while, but let's get to it.

So in the Bible, There's a book
called The Book of Numbers. The book of
numbers. Because numbers don't lie. And
that's important for you guys to
understand. Numbers don't lie. All

right. So I represented 24 Hour Fitness.
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There's 10,000 members over there; 10,000
members. I'm in Hempstead Roosevelt,
Freeport, Uniondale, Westbury. I'm on the
streets. I'm at the colleges. I'm
listening to what the young people are
saying out there.

Now, I've heard both sides of the
aisle. I've heard both sides. I've heard
a lot of good. I heard a lot of bad. I
have a suggestion to the members up here
that against the project. Right. Like one
gentleman said, for 20 years we've been
pissing around trying to do something
with this property. A generation we ain't
did nothing. All right, I suggest people
that don't like it, y'all should all
huddle up together and come up with a
plan. Come up with something. That's all
I'm saying. Come up with something that
we can present to the legislators.
Because the legislators, your reelection
is on the line. When I'm talking about
numbers, I'm talking about something that

you're going to understand. Property
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crime up 59%. According to Newsday.
Property crime 59% is up down 9% this
year. So 50% deficit. That's your
reelection right there. When violent
crime goes up, there's a problem that
that's next.

If we don't bring opportunities,
options and opportunities to these young
people, what do you think is going to
happen? Let's keep it real. What do you
think's going to happen? Why are we
stressing out Nassau County Police when
it's up to you guys to bring some
opportunities for these young people? If
you don't bring some opportunities, young
people, you have failed. It's on you. So
what I'm saying is you got an
organization that want to bring billions
out here. Billions and billions. What I'm
saying is that we should be figuring out
a way to pick their pocket to make the
County better. What are we going to chase
them away? Is there an option? Like I

said, where's plan B? If you show me a
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plan B, I can analyze it.

At one time I was against this
project. Then I went on the streets and
asked the young people. They said there's
no options, no opportunities, and this is
the college kids who are leaving. Sands
is bringing some opportunities and some
options. We need that to keep crime down.
Like I said, property crime up 59%, down
9%. That's the numbers that's going to
reelect you guys. So whatever decision
you make based upon property crime and
violent crime, because everybody in here,
if there's not one thing we all have in
common that's we own property and we want
to protect it. I'm saying. Thank you very
much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right,
Luis Vasquez. Then, Jordan Resnick.

MS. LEVEQUE: I'm sorry. My name was
called previously.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: What's
your name?

MS. LEVEQUE: Jennifer Leveque.
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PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Yes. Your
name was called. Thank you.
MS. LEVEQUE: Thank you.

Good evening, everyone, community
leaders and officials. My name is
Jennifer Leveque and I am a proud
lifelong resident of Long Island. A
dedicated community leader, a working
professional, and a small business owner.

I'm here tonight to support Sands
New York and the impact statement that
they've released. The impact statement
alone addresses challenges that naturally
come with a project this size, right. It
lays out a very real, actionable solution
to minimizing a lot of the impacts, the
adverse effects that we're going to see.
And to be honest, that's okay. Any
development that we see is going to
impact the environment. And we need to
just be honest about that. And I'm okay
with everything that's outlined in this
impact statement. From controlling the

dust to controlling noise down to
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construction, down to water conservation,
renewable enerqgy, the proposal entirely
reflects the fact that sand and the third
party that came in to actually do this
impact study, they actually did take the
time to really assess the environmental
responsibility of this project.

So I just really want to reiterate
here that Sands is not just a casino. For
a lot of us. It's not just a development
or a building. It is a game changer for
me. This might be a once in a lifetime
opportunity. As a millennial who grew up
here on Long Island, I am seeing
firsthand that a lot of people my age are
leaving. They're leaving New York.
They're leaving here because our region
simply lacks opportunity and it lacks
long term vision. And that's really what
we want. We want innovation here in our
neighborhoods. We want to see long term
vision that sustainable for Long Island.

So for those of you who are opposing

this project, I simply want to ask, if
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this is not good enough, then what
alternatives are you proposing? What
innovative ideas do you have to bring
opportunities here to Long Island? This
project really does have the potential to
really change the narrative for a lot of
people here on Long Island. And
ultimately, we just want to make Long
Island a place that the next generation
can not only stay, but we could also
thrive.

Obviously, there's a lot of economic
benefit. Sands is making a huge
investment that will bring tax revenue.
We've heard that over and over tonight.
And so again, with the money that will
come in to Nassau County, that will by
default support our schools, our
libraries, our parks, our public safety
local not for profits.

Thank you for the time. Tonight and
again I am in support of Sands.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Jordan

Resnick. Followed by Petal.
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MR. VASQUEZ: Good morning everyone.
Louis Vasquez president of the Long
Island Hispanic Chamber of Commerce. And
one of the things that we do is basically
go back to my members and I report to
them of what's happening with the with
the resort and casino. And I was just at
a meeting with the resorts and casino,
and there was given a report about the
DEIS. And I don't know anything about the
environment, but I know enough just to
make sure that we take care of it. But
when it comes down to being responsible,
the Sands New York is being wvery
responsive from what I hear.

I also talked to Adrienne Esposito,
speak to Jeanine Maynard. They're the
gurus in environmental, so I don't know
much. And I ask the questions, is this a
good plan? Is this great? Is this okay? I
mean, because they've got to go back and
report either way. They're on board and
there are people. So I look for the

experts on environmental in reference to
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how do we go about it. There's many
aspects of it. And I just sit down, I
listen and I evaluate and I go back and I
say 1s this is a good plan. So I go back
to the board of directors and say, in my
community, this is a good plan
Environmentally, not that I know enough,
but I got the experts who advised me on
it. So on behalf of the Long Island
Hispanic Chamber of Commerce and
Community, we are in favor of the DEIS
report. God bless and thank you for your
support. And thank you for being here
tonight. God bless you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Petal
Scantlebury. All right. LaShawn Lukes.

(Whereupon, public inquiry.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: I'm sorry.
Who? Jordan Reznik a while ago. Who's
Jordan Resnick? Come on up and speak.

MS. RESNICK: Good evening. My name
is Jordan Resnick. I'd like to thank all
the good people of Long Island for coming

out to here today. I'd like to speak to
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all of you about finding the middle
ground, because it's important for all of
us to find peace as a community.

I appreciate so many members of our
community coming out here today, because
we all appreciate and want to benefit
their wealth and health of Long Island. I
live across the bridge in Mineola. Last
year, they cut down the trees across from
my house because there were telephone
poles to be constructed. We were told
they would plant new trees, and it's a
year later and we've not gotten what they
said they would provide.

It is possible for us to build up
our economy without the construction of a
casino. Though we are full of resources,
intelligent people of all walks of life,
from builders to economists to teachers
to professors to anyone at all that has
some kind of skill we could all provide
together. There is a possibility to
revitalize old buildings, and to build

recycling centers, and to build green
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cities with green roofs and make bike
roads so that we could actually have
other ways to provide for our economy
without the need of a casino.

Long Island is a farming community.
At its heart, we are a beautiful land
with beautiful landscape, and it's
possible for us to revitalize that with
the boosting of our beaches and farms and
wineries.

Technology won't save us from
overdrawing our resources. It is a way
for us to say that we're not indebted to
the mistakes that we made, that if we
decide to go on this route, that we could
always fix our mistakes with the use of
something else. But that's not
necessarily the truth, that we are
responsible for the decisions that we
make. Like having this conversation here
today.

We have a chance to protect and
build something that will outlive

ourselves, and I invite all of us to take
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this decision with serious consideration.
Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Lashawn
Lukes. Followed by Candice Holly.

MS. LUKES: Good evening. My name
is LaShawn Lukes, and I'm a mother,
grandmother, business owner, president of
the Hempstead Chamber of Commerce and a
lifelong resident of Nassau County born
in Freeport with a dual residence in
Hempstead and also in Baldwin Harbor. So
I see the diversity from different
perspectives within the community.

I commend the comprehensive DEIS
that has been presented. It's the most
extensive environmental review that I've
actually looked at in a very long time,
in reference to the differences that we
have in different areas of Nassau County.

The Sands New York project is a
unique opportunity to revitalize Nassau
County. It addresses long standing issues
like traffic congestion, water

sustainability, and energy needs through
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a significant $150 million investment in
infrastructure upgrades.

What I'm interested in is the
proposed opportunities. We have a
proposed shuttle to transfer people in
from the Long Island Railroad in
Hempstead, which will help build the
small businesses in that community. The
partnerships, the opportunities to look
forward. We have to be forward thinkers.
I think about what is Long Island going
to be for my grandchildren that's four
and six years old.

Sometimes we think about what
happened in the past, what happened with
other casinos, but we can control what
happens in Nassau County. That's up to
us.

I urge you, those that I'm standing
before to think about the future. Think
about opportunities. Think about jobs.
Think from a different perspective, the
perspective of the community and the

perspective of having a strong ecosystem.
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Take that time and think. Thank you.

MS. SCANTLEBURY: My name is Petal
Scantlebury. I'm a 40 year resident of
Hempstead. And I am the secretary for the
Hempstead Chamber of Commerce.

Tonight I'm here to discuss
specifically the DEIS ensuring that Long
Island remains beautiful. Right now,
there's a lot of improvements to be done
where the Coliseum is. The DEIS details
over seven acres of new vegetated areas
including native plants, habitats and
landscaped gardens. Nassau County
deserves to have a central development
that represents this island's beauty. And
based on the DEIS, I know the sands will
give us that. I wholeheartedly urge the
Legislature to vote for the Sands DEIS
report.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Candice
Holly. Followed by Joanne Thacker.

MS. HOLLY: Good evening. How's
everyone doing today? Legislators, my

name is Candice Holly and I'm here in
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support for the Sands New York and their
transformative opportunities for this
project.

This project represents --
especially for my community -- not only
the community driven study that has been
given with 28,000 pages to ensure this
project aligns with the needs and
priorities.

This hearing marks an essential step
towards advancing Sands' pledge to invest
150 million in critical infrastructure
upgrades including expanding and
improving lanes on the Meadowbrook
Parkway and safer smoother traffic flow.

Construction. A new water well to
benefit Uniondale residents, and state
and local water infrastructure.

Implementing electrical upgrades for
more reliable power system.

The benefits go beyond
infrastructure. Sands New York is
projected to generate over $563 million

in tax revenue, which will reinvest in
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schools to provide better education for
our children; Libraries, ensuring access
to resource for all; parks to enhance
community recreation; non-for-profits,
supporting our most vulnerable, which are
homeless, our mental health; Public
safety initiatives to keep neighborhoods
secure.

Sands New York is not just about
infrastructure. It's about people,
economic growth and brighter future for
Nassau County. I urge you all to support
this bold vision and seize the
opportunity to bring meaningful
investment and lasting change into our
community. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Joanne
Thacker. Followed by Chris Jacobs.

MS. THACKER: Good evening,
legislators. And thank you for allowing
us to share our thoughts. My name is
Joanne Thacker and I have lived in East
Meadow for ten years. I'm a lifelong

Nassau County resident, a mom of three
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young children ages eight, three, and
one. And I'm here today because I'm
deeply concerned about the proposed Sands
Casino.

When my husband and I chose to build
our life here, we were drawn to East
Meadow for its strong sense of community
and quality of life. But if this casino
is built, I fear our home will no longer
be a place where we want to raise our
children. I refuse to let my family's
future and the future of countless other
families in our community be sacrificed
for corporate profits. This proposed 26
storey, two tower casino is an enormous
project that will forever alter the
character of our town. With an estimated
23,000 visitors daily, it will bring
massive gridlock to already congested
roads, making even the simplest errands
or commutes a nightmare. Worse yet, data
from other casino locations shows an
undeniable increase in DUIs, traffic

fatalities and other crimes around these
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facilities. These are the very roads
where I drive my children to school,
daycare, and extracurricular activities.
Is this the environment we want to create
for our families?

Casinos have a proven history of
fueling desperation, exacerbating
addiction, and bringing out the worst in
communities. Atlantic City and certain
areas around Las Vegas are prime
examples. Why would we willingly invite
these well-documented problems into
Nassau County? Sands glossy advertising
in our local papers may try to gloss over
these realities, but the data doesn't
lie. Beyond the immediate harms, a casino
sends the wrong message to the next
generation.

I want my children to aspire to
careers that fuel their creativity and
reward their intellect and encourage
innovation. A casino won't provide these
opportunities. It will create low paying

service Jjobs that will drive young
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professionals away from the county,
taking with them the energy and talent we
need to thrive. A casino here would be a
knife through the heart of Nassau
County's future.

I urge you, don't reach for the
lowest hanging fruit. A casino is not a
solution to any of our community's
challenges. This site deserves a project
that uplifts our community, enhances our
quality of 1life, and reflects the
creativity and innovation that Nassau
County is capable of. We need bold,
forward thinking leadership to envision
something better, something we can all be
proud of. Sands claims it will bring
economic benefits and community
investment, but no amount of outreach or
PR can outrage outweigh the social cost
this casino will impose. We cannot allow
short term gains to destroy the long term
well-being of our community.

I urge you to prioritize your voices

to the families who live here over
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corporate interests. Say no to Sands
Casino. Thank you for your time and
consideration.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Chris
Jacobs. Followed by Pearl Jacobs.

MR. JACOBS: Good evening. Chris
Jacobs, Uniondale, New York.

After reading the Sands Draft
Environmental Impact statement, I have
many concerns which I wish to convey.
Regarding the Meadowbrook Parkway. What
led to the conclusion that the
Meadowbrook would only be effective for
the Nassau Veterans Memorial Coliseum
site to the Northern State Parkway, and
not for the Coliseum site to the Southern
State Parkway? The daily gridlock on the
Meadowbrook Parkway affects this entire
length of highway between the northern
state and southern state parkways. This
daily gridlock is what led to the
communities of Uniondale and East Meadow
to be identified as disadvantaged, due to

their close proximity to the Meadowbrook
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daily congestion.

As for widening the Meadowbrook
Parkway from Zeckondorf Boulevard
northbound to North State Parkway and
southbound to 0ld Country Road from the
Northern State Parkway, that does not
alleviate the severe congestion occurring
from the south. In particular, widening
the Middlebrook South bound for the
Northern State Parkway up until the old
Country Road interchange will create a
dangerous bottleneck. Bottlenecks create
traffic jams, increase fuel burning,
increase air pollution, and increase
accidents. Quoting the DEIS report,
"designing truck travel routes that avoid
or minimize impact to disadvantaged
communities" funneling a majority of
commercial traffic onto 0Old Country Road
and Hempstead Turnpike to avoid
disadvantaged communities exacerbates
Nassau County's gridlock crisis. Just
take a look right outside this building

to see all country roads, high volume of
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traffic, both directions. Hempstead
turnpike is so congested, the ambulances
drive on a median daily to get patients
to NUMC.

Regarding disadvantaged communities,
the proposed shuttle bus service is going
to utilize the Long Island Railroad's
Hempstead station exclusively. Nassau
County's average asthma rate is 20.
Hempstead Village has a county high
asthma rate of 69.1. How does adding
traffic to their roads to mitigate the
asthma rates?

Also, I have read no useful plans on
the DEIS on traffic mitigation, aside
from futile turning lane extensions and
traffic signal reprogramming solely on
the roads in immediate proximity to the
Coliseum site. What about the many other
gridlock roads nearby and the surrounding
communities like Uniondale Avenue and
Merrick Avenue, Jjust to name a few, that
was studied according to this report?

What is the plan for them?
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Finally, comparing the Coliseum
traffic when events occurred there
frequently and the fabricated projected
traffic numbers for this proposed project
is incomparable. The Coliseum events
where most four times a week and very
time specific, particularly in the
evening to nighttime hours. The Sands
casino would operate 24/7 365 days a
year. After reading all those pages in
the DEIS, my question I always ask is
still unanswered. With the projected
30,000 more vehicles daily with this
proposed project, how does adding traffic
to our overburdened roads reduce our
gridlock and mitigate asthma rates,
especially on disadvantaged communities?
Have a great evening.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Pearl
Jacobs, followed by Daron Spleen.

MS. JACOBS: I am wearing my
environmental racism shirt today. After
reading through the DEIS report,

specifically the section that speaks of
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high asthma rates in our disadvantaged
communities, I should be wearing a neon
sign that flashes "environmental racism".
I found the report to be dismissive and
disingenuous.

The report states that asthma is a
chronic disease and people live with
asthma every day, and traffic related
emissions contribute to some of the
criteria pollutants that may exasperate
asthma.

The New York State DEC report,
however, states that traffic congestion
and traffic gridlock are the primary
reasons of high air pollution levels and
high asthma rates in Nassau County's
disadvantaged communities.

The DEIS report states that
statewide total and age adjustment asthma
deaths are down roughly 25% from 2020 to
2021. Could this down turn in asthma
deaths be a result of the lockdown during
the pandemic, when New York State

roadways were free and clear? So then
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this data would substantiate the
correlation between less traffic and
lower asthma rates.

The DEIS report goes on to imply
that asthma is influenced by a
combination of genetic, environmental and
lifestyle factors as well as
socioeconomic status, and access to
healthcare can influence the prevalence
and severity of asthma, thus complicating
the assessment of the direct impact of
air pollution. There is nothing
complicating the asthma assessment, as
the New York State DEC report has already
made the assessment and determined that
the primary cause of asthma in Nassau
County's disadvantaged communities are
due to environmental harms, in this case,
specifically high traffic volumes and
gridlock.

I found the mitigation strategies to
be disingenuous as well. For example,
designing truck travel routes that avoid

or minimize impact to disadvantaged
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communities. Great idea. Let's spread the
pollution throughout our neighboring
communities. Physical mitigations such as
the planting and upkeep of trees, green
infrastructure, and other means of carbon
sequestration; this hypocrisy is at its
finest. As a project of this magnitude,
the sight of seven football fields that
would operate 24/, with an estimated
increase of traffic over 30,000 wvehicles
per day, will kill off our projected
Hempstead Plains, a prairie habitat that
is home to 250 species of plants and
numerous rare and endangered species.
Again, this DEIS report minimizes
the impact that this project would have
not only on disadvantaged communities,
but every community in Nassau County. It
boggles my mind that us all legislators
who are elected to put the best interests
of your constituents at the forefront,
would think that this project would bring
improvement to our county. In the past

several years, many of you have adamantly
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opposed previous casino projects in our
county. What changed your mindset?
Perhaps you can ask Sands if they will be
willing to include a medical facility in
the project's plans that specializes in
respiratory illnesses, to cover the cost
for the increased number of asthma cases
within disadvantaged communities if this
project goes forward. Saying yes to this
project will be saying yes to
environmental racism. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Daron
Spleen. Followed by Daphne Baptiste.

Go ahead, sir.

MS. SPLEEN: Good evening,
Legislative Board. My name is Daron
Spleen and I'm the executive director of
Morris Mentors, a mobile STEM
organization that teaches STEM to our
kids throughout Nassau and Suffolk
County, equipping our youth with 21st
century skills in the current booming
industry in the world.

I'm here in support for the Sands
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Casino, but I do understand the opposing
sides of the Sand casinos debate. I hear
and understand the traffic, air, water,
school and housing issues, to name a few.
But if we're talking about the future,
our children, we're talking about
opportunities. We are talking about
opportunities to keep our high school and
college graduates and their families here
on Long Island. How much longer are we
going to allow our talented graduates to
leave their homes, families and
communities to seek greater opportunities
in communities that are foreign to them?
Will this development bring on
challenges, safety issues, and other
valid concerns? Yes it will. However, all
all changes come with challenges. Saying
no comes with challenges that already
exist and future challenges. The number
one thing: The ability/inability to keep
Long Island families here on Long Island.
And yes, it's not a walk in the park.

So let's begin working and talking
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together about solutions that can be put
in place. Let's utilize these potential
funds to address existing traffic, water,
air, school and housing issues that will
in turn improve the quality of life for
all Nassau County residents. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay. Once
more. Daphne Baptiste.

(Whereupon, public inquiry.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Mr.
Brancato, why don't you come up.
Followed by Eva Pearson.

MR. BRANCATO: Good evening. I don't
know if I need a cup of espresso or a
shot of whiskey by now, but I've been
here since 4:45, and I hope I can wake a
couple people up, but there aren't too
many here.

Anyway, my name is Anthony. I've
been a resident of East Meadow for 36
years. I've seen a lot of good things.
I've seen some bad things. Within the
last few years property values have gone

up. My school district has improved. And
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of course, my taxes went up. But I have
some concerns about this project.

Number one, when you're taking on a
major project that's going to impact your
community. You need to know who your
partner is. Who's our partner? Sands.
What do we know about Sands? Last I knew,
I think in the 50s, there was a Sands
casino on the Vegas Strip. That's not
there no more. They rebuilt the casino.
They sold it. They built the Venetian.
They sold that to Fiji Properties.
They're a real estate investment trust in
Las Vegas. The only Sands left in Vegas
is the sands in the desert.

So where do they go from there?
Well, I tell you what. They went to
Pennsylvania, to Bethlehem. They were
like savior, like Jesus Christ. That town
was devastated when all the factories
pulled out of town. All the steel mills.
Look what happened to Detroit. That town
was dead. Sands was like a savior. Well,

how long did that last? I think it was
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two years ago Sands sold it to an Indian
tribe, Willow Creek. So where is Sands
now? Well, they're not in Las Vegas.
They're not in Pennsylvania. They're not
in the United States. So where are they?
They're in Singapore. They're in China.
All right. I have nothing doing
business with the foreign investors. But
what happens if things change? Maybe we
go to war with China. Maybe we fight
Taiwan. Who's going to hold Sands
accountable if the two year sand says,
you know what? I think it's time to pull
out. We're not making enough money. We're
going to leave. How are we going to deal
with? Well, I'll tell you who you're
going to deal with. The LLC that's going
to own the lease. The LLC that's going to
own the casino. The LLC that owns the
building, and all the other numerous LLCs
that are going to own all the other
little fiefdoms that are going to be
built, how are we going to go after if

they don't keep their part of the deal?
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And it's going to take us years, years of
litigation to fix anything.

And how many people know that right
now Uniondale has to borrow water from
East Meadow because they don't have
enough water to meet the demands. So now
the proposal is from saying, well, you
know what, don't worry about it. We're
going to build the well (buzzer).

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Hello,
sir. You're done. Three minutes are up.
Thank you. Eva Pearson. Followed by
Yesenia Gonzaga. Go on please.

MS. PEARSON: Good evening. My name
is Eva Pearson. I'm the associate
director of external affairs at the New
York Institute of Technology. And I am
here today with a statement on behalf of
our president, Dr. Hank Foley.

New York Institute of Technology,
with campuses in both 0ld Westbury and
New York City, supports and inspires
talented individuals to become tomorrow's

leaders, creators, innovators and healers
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across engineering, computer science,
education, architecture and design,
business, health professions, and more.
We are driven by unique vision to impact
communities close to home and across the
globe. Our motto is to do, make,
innovate, heal, and to reinvent the
future. Our total economic impact on the
region is estimated to be over $500
million.

To that end, we understand the
importance of a forward thinking,
innovative project that boosts regional
economies, contributes to workforce
growth, and encourages the personal and
professional development of those most
directly impacted by the Sands Project.
For these reasons, New York Tech supports
the Sands projects and looks forward to
being part of the positive leadership
trajectory that Sands has planned. Thank
you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: All right.

Yesenia Gonzaga. Elizabeth McCoy.
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Followed by Sandra McCarthy.

MS. MCCOY: Hi. Elizabeth McCoy. I'm
going to try to be as brief as I can. I
know it's late. All right.

I'm just going to gquote what you
already have in the DEIS regarding all of
this traffic that we are going to hate.

Overall under 2030 build conditions,
the integrated resort is expected to
generate 1455 external trips during the
weekday AM peak hour; 2304 trips during
the weekday PM peak hour; 3107 trips
during the Friday evening peak hour; 3011
trips during the Saturday midday peak
hour; and 4186 trips during the Saturday
evening peak hour. Of these total trips,
walking/bicycling trips range from 27 to
90 trips depending on the peak hour.

Okay, so the problem here is you
guys did not interview anybody in this
who actually works and goes to school in
those areas. Did you interview anybody
and say, hey, look, you work there. How

long does it take you to get to work?
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What time do you have to be at work? What
if these kids have classes and now with
all of this traffic, they're not going to
make their class. We're talking about
education here. These people are coming
here for entertainment. They're not
getting educated. They're not paying for
an education. They're Jjust coming to have
fun and blow their money. So what are you
doing about talking to the people that
actually work in that area?

The other thing is, I know you're
going to say this is funny, but you know
what? What about climate change? Have we
ever thought about that? We are going
through some serious climate change. Did
you ever think about a snowstorm? Did you
ever think about what it would be like if
we had an emergency during a snowstorm
and all these people are coming in? What
about that? I can tell you something
about that because it happened to me when
my son was in high school. He went to

East Meadow High School. I worked over
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there by Charles Lindbergh Boulevard in
one of those buildings. I told my son,
listen, I'm going to come right now. I'm
going to pick you up in the snowstorm was
starting, say, like around 930, 10:00 in
the morning. Do you know, it took me an
hour and a half to get from Charles
Lindbergh Boulevard over to Carmen
Avenue. Now, that is just in a regular
day. What if this happens? And now
there's emergencies that are going to
happen? Then what? And all these people
are paying for education. All these
people are paying (buzzer) to go to work
and do.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
You're done.

MS. MCCOY: Oh, sorry. All right.
Good night.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Sandra McCartney. All right, Pete
Gaffney. And followed by Bobby Powell.

MS. GAFFNEY: My name is Pete

Gaffney, Westbury Carle place School
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district. I will send my environmental
questions and comments to the county
clerk because the three minute rule is
insufficient.

The Sands New York draft
environmental statement has many
misleading factoids. At many community
meetings. The Sands representatives told
us that the casino was only going to be
10% of the proposed property. It's almost
400,000 net square feet, a little more
than half the size of Madison Square
Garden, comparable size to Citi Field.
Okay.

Comments from the draft proposal on
pages 63, 67 and 70: The number of
proposed parking spaces within this
project does not equate to the amount of
vehicles that the report generates. Trips
anticipated to visit are all consistent
with past proposals. Facts are quite
different from the national
transportation transportation research.

Traffic congestion has increased
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significantly on Long Island since the
pandemic.

Promote walking and biking for
visitors and employees. Well, according
to our police department, 2023 pedestrian
accidents have increased by 16%.
Unfortunately, we just recently lost
another pedestrian fatality on 0ld
Country Road.

Air quality overall statements by
the Sands of New York should be compared
to the recent New York State DEC
Disadvantaged Communities report, Sands
statement: There would be no potential
significant adverse impact on air quality
from the proposed integrated resort at
regional level. It's quite different than
what the DEC report on disadvantaged
communities detailed.

Comments on the Sands Casino police
substation. It is in the jurisdiction of
Nassau County's Third Precinct.
Geographically, the Third Precinct is the

largest precinct in Nassau County. The

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516 ——=199 ——




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

county satellite station should be
maintained around the clock for
protection. Nassau County then should
create a new police precinct the mall and
its police substation, Roosevelt Field
and the surrounding areas should be
included in this new police precinct. The
rationale is that during the holiday
season, most of the Third Precinct POP
officers that are assigned to the
Roosevelt Field Mall, they leave
virtually no POP officers for coverage
for the rest of the Third Precinct.

Remember, Las Vegas Sands
Corporation is a publicly traded company
and works for the shareholders and the
Adelson family only. Prior history of all
Sands businesses, when it does not meet
their requirements, their tendency is to
bail. So, legislators, please do a proper
background vetting on this project.

One reason this legislative body was
created many years ago, I think, in '96,

was to provide checks and balance on the
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county executive. Your nay, nay will be a
defining moment and should be put on the
ballot like the Lighthouse project was in
2011. Let the residents vote. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Bobby
Powell. Meta Mereday. Frank Cammarano.
Bob Allen. Regis Inuwa.

(Whereupon, no response.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Mariano
Ugalde. Followed by Richard Williams.

MR. UGALDE: Good evening. My name
is Mariano Ugalde. I'm the President of
the UN Chamber of Commerce. I'd like to
thank all the legislators for being here
and their hard work and dedication to
this county.

It's been, like usual, a long
evening. So pretty much anything that
could be said has kind of been said. I
would just like to hope that we move.
Forward with this project. And also.

I just wanted to state that it's
bothersome to hear so many people talk

and have opinions about Uniondale, where
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you couldn't find this place with a map
unless you live there. And it's
offensive. Because I don't come into
Garden City and tell you what to do

or East Meadow or whatever. But in
Uniondale, everybody's got opinions. And
they don't take into account that there's
tens of thousands of people that live
there for a very Long time. I'm one of
those. So whatever gets this project
moving forward, let's go with that. Thank
you and have a nice evening.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Richard Williams. Followed by Russell
Comeau.

MR. WILLIAMS: Thank you for the
time. I appreciate your taking the time
out this evening to listen to us all. A
lot of good issues, a lot of interesting
subjects. But let me just tackle it a
different way a little bit.

On the day before Thanksgiving,
there was a survey taken 400 people at

random in Nassau County. Of the 400
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people, this was the results: 84.5% were

opposed to the casino; 3% had no opinion;

12.5% were for the casino. It was a
random survey. Again, it was across
different different towns. And it was
it's pretty startling to me.

From my perspective, this is a
public fail. It never should have been
introduced. But having been introduced,
it's time to recognize that it's a
political misread. This $500 million

that's allegedly going to come in taxes

is going to go to Albany, and it's going

to stay in Albany or go somewhere else
other than Nassau County. This is a
disaster and a Tsunami, if you will, of
problems coming at us and probably too
many to solve for us in a practical
manner. We're just going to be
overwhelmed by crime, by pollution, by
traffic, by all the bad things that's

already been mentioned.

Politically, I think it's destroying

Nassau County. I think it absolutely
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destroys this community. And it's going
to destroy Suffolk as well. It's never
going to be the same if this goes
forward.

Environmentally, you've heard all
the stories, but this is the worst kind
of environmental issue because it's
manmade. We have environmental things

that come on us that we can't do much

about, but this is manmade. And it should

never go forward.
In a quick fashion. It's the wrong

place. It's the wrong county, it's the

wrong politically, and it's unequivocally

unsuited for this place and time. I like

jobs. Everyone should have a job, but

this is the wrong jobs to have.
Switching gears quickly. I think

the county has ignored federal, state

and county regulations rules. I think

it's been a disaster. I think time after

time. Now, we've seen it twice now of

just ignoring the rules, the rules that

were put in place to protect this county.
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And they're being ignored. And they're
being ignored making believe we're not
going to get there.

Finally, 10 million cars. Not a good
thing. One million gallons of water out
of the ground. We think we're going to
get the water from some special place
that's hidden. It's down below us. It's
not hidden.

Environmentally a disaster. 25,000
visitors. It doesn't make sense to me.
Six billion is going to be pulled out of
this community. For what purpose? Who's
going to get it? Nobody in this room.

It's bad for the unions, ultimately;
it's bad for the citizens; and it's bad
for this county. I hope you change your
minds. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Russell
Comeau. Followed by Justin Brown.

MR. BROWN: Good evening everyone.
My name is Russ Comeau, and I'm the
president of the South Shore Audubon

Society. Our home base is central and
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southern Nassau County, including
Uniondale. South Shore Audubon's
assessment of the completed DEIS is that
it does not adequately protect the people
or the environment from the impacts that
this large scale development would have
on the quality of life, on the water
resources and on the adjacent open
spaces, especially neighboring Purcell
Preserve, Hempstead Preserve and the East
Meadowbrook Riparian Corridor, which are
all globally rare ecosystems right here
in Nassau County.

This is the longest DEIS ever on
Long Island. Nevertheless, it repeatedly
misses the Environmental mark on
different topics, even contradicting
itself in several important areas. All
told South Shore Audubon has identified
20 diverse environmental areas of concern
where this DEIS is deficient. Therefore,
we have solicited local experts in
different aspects of these 20

environmental areas. We have assembled an
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expert team preparing written comments
about the many changes that will be
desirable to have in the final EIS.

When our team completes its comments
by the new January 21st deadline, it will
be apparent then as to just how many
important changes are necessary to have
incorporated into the final EIS.

Thank you very much.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Justin
Brown and LaToya Benjamin next.

MR. BROWN: Good evening, everybody.
Thank you for giving me the chance to
speak tonight. I want to commend Sands
Resort Team for the thorough and
thoughtful work that's been done on the
DEIS. This study demonstrates genuine
commitment and understanding to
addressing the needs of our community and
environment.

It's been clear that the Sands team
has taken the time to carefully evaluate
the potential impacts of the project, and

has worked to incorporate measures that
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prioritize sustainability and
preservation.

The DEIS outlined specific
strategies to protect our local
ecosystems. The team has shown that
they're not just looking to build a
resort, they're looking to be responsible
stewards to our community.

The DEIS also addressed critical
concerns like traffic management, water
conservation, air quality. These are
issues that affect all of us. And it's
encouraging to see a project that is
proactive in finding solutions to
minimize disruptions while maximizing
benefits.

Moreover, the study highlights the
social and economic advantages that Sands
Resorts will bring, including new Jjobs,
increased tourism, and public amenities.
By combining these benefits with a strong
focus on environmental protection, the
project sets a new standard for

responsible development in our area.
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The work done on this DEIS reflects
a respect for our community and the
willingness to listen to our concerns. It
shows that development can happen in a
way that balances growth with
sustainability.

I'm grateful for the effort, that
and care that has gone into the process,
and I encourage everyone to support this
thoughtful, well planned approach for
this project. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: LaToya
Benjamin. And Brian Carney next.

MS. BAPTISTE: I'm Daphne Baptiste.
You had called my name a few times.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Yes, I
did. And you weren't here. Now you're
here. Go.

MS. BAPTISTE: Thank you so much.
Good night, everyone. S0 my name is
Daphne. I have a small business out in
Valley Stream, and I support Sands. And
as a proud New York State certified,

woman owned business based out in Nassau
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County, a mother, I deeply wvalue the
opportunities that support families and
foster and suitable growth.

The DEIS for Sands NY project offers
a transformative path forward for our
region, addressing crucial challenges
like traffic congestion, energy demand
and will commit $150 million essential
infrastructure upgrades.

This project represents more than
development. It's about creating a legacy
not only for the people that standing to
my right, but also for my family as well.
With $563 million in annual tax revenue,
it will fund schools, libraries, parks,
public safety nonprofits. For businesses
like mine, is a chance to grow within
local economy by creating thousands of
jobs; hospitality, entertainment,
renewable energy. Sands New York will
provide pathway to economic and career
path for next generations. And to remind
you, I have two children of my own.

It's a rare opportunity to build and
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sustain future for Nassau County. So I
commend Sands' team for their vision. I
urged the Nassau County legislators to
seize this movement to secure a brighter
future for all Long Islanders, including
myself. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Brian
Carney. He's gone. Roseanne Cignano.

MS. CIGNANO: Good evening, all.
I'm here to represent Long Island
Verified. We are a non-for-profit
empowering the youth through mentorship,
education community building activities.

We are definitely for the Sands.
This opportunity is not only good for the
union workers and for the casino. The
casino will bring thousands of
well-paying jobs and positions to the
area, ensuring that local families have
access to financial security, health
benefits, and career growth.

For the youth, this project means
hope and opportunity. Sands has shown

their commitment by giving back to the
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community, by being part of some of our
initiatives. One of them was the Stop the
Violence initiative, which they were part
of.

The Sands is designed with
sustainability in mind for energy
efficiency building environmentally
responsible practices. This development
will be a model on how modern projects
can represent preserve our natural
resources. The casino's commitment to
sustainability ensures that as we grow,
we do responsibly, leaving a better world
for the next generation.

Finally, The Sands demonstrates its
dedication to community through outreach
and contribution. They have worked to
understand the needs of our residents,
our youth, building partnership that
uplifts and inspires. The casino is not
just about entertainment, it's about
empowerment, growth and the opportunity
for all of us.

Together, we have the chance to
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embrace the future, the values, economic
stability and opportunity for the youth
and environmental stewardship. I urge the
legislation to move forward with the
Sands Casino. Thank you. Have a good
evening.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Thank you.
Now, is there anyone who we might have
inadvertently missed who put in a slip?
No, no. One time is all you get. Yes,
sir.

MR. MEYER: Good evening, Ray Meyer.
I did fill out a slip for the record.
Thank you for asking.

I'm a resident of Garden City.
Third generation resident. Virtually my
whole life. I was really proud of my
Board of Trustees and other fellow
residents from Garden City voicing their
opposition tonight. I think they spoke
intelligently with authority and passion,
and they were calm. And they represented
my village very well. I'm here to

support them.
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I'm also here to ask that this Body,
the Town of Hempstead, be a little bit
more visible in what they think about
this project. The silence is absolutely
deafening.

The Long Island Railroad as part of
this proposes that they're going to run
more trains. I live on the Hempstead
Line. We have two lines that run through
our village. The Long Island Railroad
almost destroyed the line on the northern
edge of ours. We've had to spend time
and money in lawsuits and building up
shrubs to match the renderings that the
Long Island Railroad proposed would be
the result of the final project, and
their final project was nothing like
that. So I don't have faith in the Long
Island Railroad to help out with this
project.

When there's a concert at Forest
Hills, Garden City feels the impact the
whole Hempstead Line feels the impact.

When there's a concert at Forest Hills

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

214




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

and a hockey game or a concert at UBS, we
also feel that impact. Now we'll feel the
impact of a new casino, and it won't be
just Hempstead, it'll be Westbury and
it'll be Mineola. And those buses will
come down Franklin, go down Stewart. And
no matter how much you widen the roads,
it's just going to bring more people. It
takes me 40 minutes to get across town of
my own village. It takes me an hour and a
half to drive my daughter to a lacrosse
practice in Farmingdale.

What I know is that you're all very
intelligent people, and you live in this
village, and you're just as intelligent
as I am, or more. And you know that these
are problems. That's what makes your
silence frustrating. That's why I'm here.
I never come to these. And you have a
village of people that are furious. And
the Village is going to go through the
SEQRA. The County has not done anything
to take responsibility to explain any of

this to the residents that they

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

215




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

represent.

My first job was a lifeguard on the
south shore of Long Island, which
included Nassau Beach. I took that job
very seriously. I didn't show up drunk or
hung over. My beach was set up by 10
a.m.. When the hurricanes were coming,
we made sure we had extra staff. We made
sure we were rested and we made sure
everybody got home. There's a hurricane
coming with this. It's going to destroy
this entire county.

I want you to think long and hard
about your checks and balances here and
how you vote. Thank you.

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: Okay.
This concludes our public comment.

(Whereupon, off the record
comment.)

PRESIDING OFFICER KOPEL: This
concludes our hearing. Thank you all for
for coming. Don't forget, you can still
submit additional comments in writing and

have a good evening. Get safe home.

TOP KEY COURT REPORTING, INC. (516)414-3516

216




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

NCL FULL LEGISLATURE 12.09.2024

(Whereupon, the above matter

concludes.)

* Kk Kk Kk k%)
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CERTTIVFICATE

STATE OF NEW YORK )
SS.:

County of Nassau )

I, KAREN LORENZO, a Notary Public

for and within the State of New York, do
hereby certify:
That the above 1s a correct
transcription of my stenographic notes.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have
hereunto set my hand this 9th day of

December, 2024.

Kosen |Lovenzo

Karen Lorenzo
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